P11Y P3Y 0001436208--12-31 2025 Q2 false 0 0 P6Y8M12D 1 0001436208 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001436208 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001436208 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001436208 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001436208 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001436208 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001436208 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2025-03-31 0001436208 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2025-03-31 0001436208 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2025-03-31 0001436208 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2024-12-31 0001436208 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2024-12-31 0001436208 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2024-12-31 0001436208 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2024-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2024-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2024-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2024-03-31 0001436208 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2024-03-31 0001436208 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2024-03-31 0001436208 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2023-12-31 0001436208 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2023-12-31 0001436208 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2023-12-31 0001436208 2025-03-31 0001436208 2024-03-31 0001436208 legh:IncentiveCompensationPlan2018Member 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:IncentiveCompensationPlan2018Member 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:ShipleyBrosLtdMember us-gaap:RelatedPartyMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:BellMobileHomesMember us-gaap:RelatedPartyMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:ShipleyBrosLtdMember us-gaap:RelatedPartyMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:BellMobileHomesMember us-gaap:RelatedPartyMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:ShipleyBrosLtdMember us-gaap:RelatedPartyMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 legh:BellMobileHomesMember us-gaap:RelatedPartyMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 legh:ShipleyBrosLtdMember us-gaap:RelatedPartyMember 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 legh:BellMobileHomesMember us-gaap:RelatedPartyMember 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:ProductAndServiceOtherMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:RetailStoreSalesMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:InventoryFinanceSalesMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:DirectSalesMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:CommercialSalesMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:ProductAndServiceOtherMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:RetailStoreSalesMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:InventoryFinanceSalesMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:DirectSalesMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:CommercialSalesMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:ProductAndServiceOtherMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 legh:RetailStoreSalesMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 legh:InventoryFinanceSalesMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 legh:DirectSalesMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 legh:CommercialSalesMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:ProductAndServiceOtherMember 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 legh:RetailStoreSalesMember 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 legh:InventoryFinanceSalesMember 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 legh:DirectSalesMember 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 legh:CommercialSalesMember 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 legh:DealerFinanceReceivableMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:DealerFinanceReceivableMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 legh:DealerFinanceReceivableMember 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 legh:LeasedMobileHomesMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:VehiclesMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:MachineryAndEquipmentMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:LandMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:FurnitureAndFixturesMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:ConstructionInProgressMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:BuildingsAndLeaseholdImprovementsMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:VehiclesMember 2024-12-31 0001436208 us-gaap:MachineryAndEquipmentMember 2024-12-31 0001436208 us-gaap:LandMember 2024-12-31 0001436208 us-gaap:FurnitureAndFixturesMember 2024-12-31 0001436208 us-gaap:ConstructionInProgressMember 2024-12-31 0001436208 legh:BuildingsAndLeaseholdImprovementsMember 2024-12-31 0001436208 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001436208 srt:MaximumMember legh:InventoryRepurchaseAgreementMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 srt:MaximumMember legh:InventoryRepurchaseAgreementMember 2024-12-31 0001436208 legh:ReceivableFromMobileHomeParksMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:EstimateOfFairValueFairValueDisclosureMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:OtherNoteReceivableMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:EstimateOfFairValueFairValueDisclosureMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:VariableRateOtherNotesReceivableMember us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:VariableRateNotesReceivableFromMobileHomeParksMember us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:ReceivableFromMobileHomeParksMember us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:OtherNoteReceivableMember us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:ReceivableFromMobileHomeParksMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:EstimateOfFairValueFairValueDisclosureMember 2024-12-31 0001436208 legh:OtherNoteReceivableMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:EstimateOfFairValueFairValueDisclosureMember 2024-12-31 0001436208 legh:VariableRateNotesReceivableFromMobileHomeParksMember us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember 2024-12-31 0001436208 legh:ReceivableFromMobileHomeParksMember us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember 2024-12-31 0001436208 legh:OtherNoteReceivableMember us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember 2024-12-31 0001436208 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001436208 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001436208 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001436208 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001436208 us-gaap:ConsumerLoanMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:EstimateOfFairValueFairValueDisclosureMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:ConsumerLoanMember us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:ConsumerLoanMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:EstimateOfFairValueFairValueDisclosureMember 2024-12-31 0001436208 us-gaap:ConsumerLoanMember us-gaap:CarryingReportedAmountFairValueDisclosureMember 2024-12-31 0001436208 legh:NewCreditAgreementMember 2024-12-31 0001436208 srt:MinimumMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 srt:MaximumMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:NewCreditAgreementMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:NewCreditAgreementMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:NewCreditAgreementMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 legh:NewCreditAgreementMember 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:ConsumerBorrowerMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:ConsumerBorrowerMember 2024-12-31 0001436208 us-gaap:ConsumerBorrowerMember us-gaap:FinancialAssetPastDueMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:ConsumerBorrowerMember legh:FinancingReceivablesGreaterThan120DaysPastDueMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:ConsumerBorrowerMember legh:FinancingReceivables91To120DaysPastDueMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:ConsumerBorrowerMember legh:FinancingReceivables61To90DaysPastDueMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:ConsumerBorrowerMember legh:FinancingReceivables31To60DaysPastDueMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:ReceivableFromMobileHomeParksMember us-gaap:FinancialAssetPastDueMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:OtherNoteReceivableMember us-gaap:FinancialAssetPastDueMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:ConsumerBorrowerMember us-gaap:FinancialAssetPastDueMember 2024-12-31 0001436208 us-gaap:ConsumerBorrowerMember legh:FinancingReceivablesGreaterThan120DaysPastDueMember 2024-12-31 0001436208 us-gaap:ConsumerBorrowerMember legh:FinancingReceivables91To120DaysPastDueMember 2024-12-31 0001436208 us-gaap:ConsumerBorrowerMember legh:FinancingReceivables61To90DaysPastDueMember 2024-12-31 0001436208 us-gaap:ConsumerBorrowerMember legh:FinancingReceivables31To60DaysPastDueMember 2024-12-31 0001436208 legh:ReceivableFromMobileHomeParksMember us-gaap:FinancialAssetPastDueMember 2024-12-31 0001436208 legh:OtherNoteReceivableMember us-gaap:FinancialAssetPastDueMember 2024-12-31 0001436208 legh:MakersMember legh:NotesReceivableFromMobileHomeParksAndOtherNotesReceivableMember 2023-12-31 0001436208 us-gaap:ConsumerBorrowerMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:ConsumerBorrowerMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:ConsumerBorrowerMember 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 legh:ReceivableFromMobileHomeParksMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:OtherNoteReceivableMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:ReceivableFromMobileHomeParksMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 legh:OtherNoteReceivableMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 legh:ReceivableFromMobileHomeParksMember 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 legh:OtherNoteReceivableMember 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 legh:DealerFinanceReceivableMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:ConsumerBorrowerMember 2025-03-31 0001436208 legh:ReceivableFromMobileHomeParksMember 2025-03-31 0001436208 legh:OtherNoteReceivableMember 2025-03-31 0001436208 legh:DealerFinanceReceivableMember 2025-03-31 0001436208 legh:DealerFinanceReceivableMember 2024-12-31 0001436208 us-gaap:ConsumerBorrowerMember 2024-06-30 0001436208 legh:ReceivableFromMobileHomeParksMember 2024-06-30 0001436208 legh:OtherNoteReceivableMember 2024-06-30 0001436208 legh:DealerFinanceReceivableMember 2024-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:ConsumerBorrowerMember 2024-03-31 0001436208 legh:ReceivableFromMobileHomeParksMember 2024-03-31 0001436208 legh:OtherNoteReceivableMember 2024-03-31 0001436208 legh:DealerFinanceReceivableMember 2024-03-31 0001436208 us-gaap:ConsumerBorrowerMember 2023-12-31 0001436208 legh:ReceivableFromMobileHomeParksMember 2023-12-31 0001436208 legh:OtherNoteReceivableMember 2023-12-31 0001436208 legh:DealerFinanceReceivableMember 2023-12-31 0001436208 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember legh:IncentiveCompensationPlan2018Member 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:CostOfSalesMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:CostOfSalesMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 legh:NewCreditAgreementMember us-gaap:SecuredOvernightFinancingRateSofrMember 2023-07-28 2023-07-28 0001436208 legh:NewCreditAgreementMember us-gaap:BaseRateMember 2023-07-28 2023-07-28 0001436208 legh:IndependentThirdPartyTwoMember legh:IndependentThirdPartiesAndAffiliatesMember legh:ReceivableFromMobileHomeParksMember us-gaap:AccountsReceivableMember us-gaap:CreditConcentrationRiskMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:IndependentThirdPartyTwoMember legh:IndependentThirdPartiesAndAffiliatesMember legh:OtherNoteReceivableMember us-gaap:AccountsReceivableMember us-gaap:CreditConcentrationRiskMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:IndependentThirdPartyThreeMember legh:IndependentThirdPartiesAndAffiliatesMember legh:ReceivableFromMobileHomeParksMember us-gaap:AccountsReceivableMember us-gaap:CreditConcentrationRiskMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:IndependentThirdPartyThreeMember legh:IndependentThirdPartiesAndAffiliatesMember legh:OtherNoteReceivableMember us-gaap:AccountsReceivableMember us-gaap:CreditConcentrationRiskMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:IndependentThirdPartyOneMember legh:IndependentThirdPartiesAndAffiliatesMember legh:ReceivableFromMobileHomeParksMember us-gaap:AccountsReceivableMember us-gaap:CreditConcentrationRiskMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:IndependentThirdPartyOneMember legh:IndependentThirdPartiesAndAffiliatesMember legh:OtherNoteReceivableMember us-gaap:AccountsReceivableMember us-gaap:CreditConcentrationRiskMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:IndependentThirdPartyTwoMember us-gaap:RevenueFromContractWithCustomerProductAndServiceBenchmarkMember us-gaap:CustomerConcentrationRiskMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 legh:IndependentThirdPartyOneMember us-gaap:RevenueFromContractWithCustomerProductAndServiceBenchmarkMember us-gaap:CustomerConcentrationRiskMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 legh:IndependentThirdPartyTwoMember legh:IndependentThirdPartiesAndAffiliatesMember legh:ReceivableFromMobileHomeParksMember us-gaap:AccountsReceivableMember us-gaap:CreditConcentrationRiskMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001436208 legh:IndependentThirdPartyTwoMember legh:IndependentThirdPartiesAndAffiliatesMember legh:OtherNoteReceivableMember us-gaap:AccountsReceivableMember us-gaap:CreditConcentrationRiskMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001436208 legh:IndependentThirdPartyThreeMember legh:IndependentThirdPartiesAndAffiliatesMember legh:ReceivableFromMobileHomeParksMember us-gaap:AccountsReceivableMember us-gaap:CreditConcentrationRiskMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001436208 legh:IndependentThirdPartyThreeMember legh:IndependentThirdPartiesAndAffiliatesMember legh:OtherNoteReceivableMember us-gaap:AccountsReceivableMember us-gaap:CreditConcentrationRiskMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001436208 legh:IndependentThirdPartyOneMember legh:IndependentThirdPartiesAndAffiliatesMember legh:ReceivableFromMobileHomeParksMember us-gaap:AccountsReceivableMember us-gaap:CreditConcentrationRiskMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001436208 legh:IndependentThirdPartyOneMember legh:IndependentThirdPartiesAndAffiliatesMember legh:OtherNoteReceivableMember us-gaap:AccountsReceivableMember us-gaap:CreditConcentrationRiskMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001436208 legh:IndependentThirdPartyTwoMember us-gaap:RevenueFromContractWithCustomerProductAndServiceBenchmarkMember us-gaap:CustomerConcentrationRiskMember 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 legh:IndependentThirdPartyOneMember us-gaap:RevenueFromContractWithCustomerProductAndServiceBenchmarkMember us-gaap:CustomerConcentrationRiskMember 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2025-03-31 0001436208 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2024-12-31 0001436208 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2024-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2024-03-31 0001436208 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2023-12-31 0001436208 2024-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember legh:IncentiveCompensationPlan2018Member 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember legh:IncentiveCompensationPlan2018Member 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember legh:IncentiveCompensationPlan2018Member 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember legh:IncentiveCompensationPlan2018Member 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 2023-12-31 0001436208 legh:ShipleyBrosLtdMember us-gaap:RelatedPartyMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:BellMobileHomesMember us-gaap:RelatedPartyMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:ShipleyBrosLtdMember us-gaap:RelatedPartyMember 2024-12-31 0001436208 legh:BellMobileHomesMember us-gaap:RelatedPartyMember 2024-12-31 0001436208 2022-11-30 0001436208 us-gaap:ConsumerBorrowerMember legh:ThirtyTo90DaysPastDueMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:ConsumerBorrowerMember legh:LessThan30DaysPastDueMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:ConsumerBorrowerMember legh:FinancingReceivablesGreaterThan90DaysPastDueMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:ReceivableFromMobileHomeParksMember legh:ThirtyTo90DaysPastDueMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:ReceivableFromMobileHomeParksMember legh:LessThan30DaysPastDueMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:ReceivableFromMobileHomeParksMember legh:FinancingReceivablesGreaterThan90DaysPastDueMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:OtherNoteReceivableMember legh:ThirtyTo90DaysPastDueMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:OtherNoteReceivableMember legh:LessThan30DaysPastDueMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:OtherNoteReceivableMember legh:FinancingReceivablesGreaterThan90DaysPastDueMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 2024-08-06 0001436208 legh:DealerFinanceReceivableMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:SellingGeneralAndAdministrativeExpensesMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:SellingGeneralAndAdministrativeExpensesMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:SellingGeneralAndAdministrativeExpensesMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:SellingGeneralAndAdministrativeExpensesMember 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 srt:MinimumMember legh:OtherNoteReceivableMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 srt:MaximumMember legh:OtherNoteReceivableMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 srt:MinimumMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 srt:MaximumMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 srt:MinimumMember legh:ReceivableFromMobileHomeParksMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 srt:MaximumMember legh:ReceivableFromMobileHomeParksMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:ReceivableFromMobileHomeParksMember 2024-12-31 0001436208 legh:ReceivableFromMobileHomeParksMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:OtherNoteReceivableMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:NotesReceivableFromMobileHomeParksAndOtherNotesReceivableMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001436208 legh:IndividualAndEntityDefendantsMember legh:NewNoteMember 2024-07-27 2024-07-27 0001436208 legh:ReceivableFromMobileHomeParksMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:OtherNoteReceivableMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:OtherNoteReceivableMember 2024-12-31 0001436208 legh:IndividualAndEntityDefendantsMember legh:NewNoteMember 2024-07-27 0001436208 legh:MakersMember legh:NotesReceivableFromMobileHomeParksAndOtherNotesReceivableMember 2024-01-31 0001436208 us-gaap:ConsumerBorrowerMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:ConsumerBorrowerMember 2024-12-31 0001436208 legh:NewCreditAgreementMember 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:NewCreditAgreementMember 2023-07-28 2023-07-28 0001436208 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 srt:MinimumMember us-gaap:ConsumerBorrowerMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 srt:MaximumMember us-gaap:ConsumerBorrowerMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:ConsumerBorrowerMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001436208 us-gaap:RevenueFromContractWithCustomerProductAndServiceBenchmarkMember us-gaap:CustomerConcentrationRiskMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:IndependentThirdPartiesAndAffiliatesMember legh:ReceivableFromMobileHomeParksMember us-gaap:AccountsReceivableMember us-gaap:CreditConcentrationRiskMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:IndependentThirdPartiesAndAffiliatesMember legh:OtherNoteReceivableMember us-gaap:AccountsReceivableMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:RevenueFromContractWithCustomerProductAndServiceBenchmarkMember us-gaap:CustomerConcentrationRiskMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:IndependentThirdPartiesAndAffiliatesMember us-gaap:RevenueFromContractWithCustomerProductAndServiceBenchmarkMember us-gaap:CustomerConcentrationRiskMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 legh:IndependentThirdPartiesAndAffiliatesMember legh:ReceivableFromMobileHomeParksMember us-gaap:AccountsReceivableMember us-gaap:CreditConcentrationRiskMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001436208 legh:IndependentThirdPartiesAndAffiliatesMember legh:OtherNoteReceivableMember us-gaap:AccountsReceivableMember 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001436208 legh:IndependentThirdPartiesAndAffiliatesMember us-gaap:RevenueFromContractWithCustomerProductAndServiceBenchmarkMember us-gaap:CustomerConcentrationRiskMember 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001436208 us-gaap:ConsumerBorrowerMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 legh:NewCreditAgreementMember 2023-07-28 0001436208 2025-06-30 0001436208 2024-12-31 0001436208 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001436208 2025-08-07 0001436208 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 xbrli:shares iso4217:USD legh:item xbrli:pure iso4217:USD xbrli:shares legh:segment

Table of Contents

​

​

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-Q

☒ | QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended June 30, 2025

OR

☐ | TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from to

Commission file number 001-38761

​

Legacy Housing Corporation

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

​

Texas | 20-2897516
(State or other jurisdiction of | (I.R.S. Employer
incorporation or organization) | Identification No.)

​

1600 Airport Freeway, #100

Bedford, Texas 76022

(Address of principal executive offices)

(Zip Code)

(817) 799-4900

(Registrant’s telephone number, including area code)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15 (d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes ☒ No ☐

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically every Interactive Data File required to be submitted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit such files). Yes ☒ No ☐

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of “large accelerated filer,” “accelerated filer,” “smaller reporting company,” and “emerging growth company” in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer ☐ | ​ | Accelerated filer ☒
​ | ​ | ​
Non-accelerated filer ☐ | ​ | Smaller reporting company ☒
| ​ | Emerging growth company ☐

​

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act. ☐

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes ☐ No ☒.

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

​

Title of each class: |  | Trading Symbol |  | Name of each exchange on which registered:
Common Stock ($0.001 par value) | ​ | LEGH | ​ | NASDAQ Global Market

There were 23,868,727 shares of Common Stock ($0.001 par value) outstanding as of August 7, 2025.

​

​

​

​

Table of Contents

LEGACY HOUSING CORPORATION

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | ​ | ​ |
​ | ​ | ​ | Page
PART I - FINANCIAL INFORMATION | 2
​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | Item 1. | Financial Statements (Unaudited) | 2
​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | Item 2. | Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations | 26
​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | Item 3. | Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk | 34
​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | Item 4. | Controls and Procedures | 34
​ | ​ | ​ | ​
PART II - OTHER INFORMATION | 36
​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | Item 1. | Legal Proceedings | 36
​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | Item 2. | Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds | 36
​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | Item 3. | Defaults Upon Senior Securities | 36
​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | Item 4. | Mine Safety Disclosures | 36
​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | Item 5. | Other Information | 36
​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | Item 6. | Exhibits | 37
​ | ​ | ​ | ​
SIGNATURES | 38

​

​

​

​

​

Table of Contents

PART I – FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1.Financial Statements

LEGACY HOUSING CORPORATION

CONDENSED BALANCE SHEETS

(in thousands, except share and per share data)

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | June 30, |  | December 31,
​ | ​ | 2025 | ​ | 2024
Assets | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Current assets: |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |
Cash | ​ | $ | 2,631 | ​ | $ | 1,149
Accounts receivable, net | ​ |  | 4,197 | ​ |  | 3,985
Dealer financed receivables, net | ​ | ​ | 32,464 | ​ | ​ | 32,585
Consumer loans receivable, current | ​ |  | 9,098 | ​ |  | 8,623
Notes receivable from mobile home parks (“MHP”), current | ​ |  | 20,434 | ​ |  | 23,770
Other notes receivable, current | ​ |  | 11,083 | ​ |  | 12,152
Inventories, net | ​ |  | 40,522 | ​ |  | 37,538
Prepaid expenses and other current assets | ​ |  | 4,128 | ​ |  | 4,504
Total current assets | ​ |  | 124,557 | ​ |  | 124,306
Property, plant and equipment, net | ​ |  | 53,012 | ​ |  | 47,585
Consumer loans receivable, net | ​ |  | 177,261 | ​ |  | 165,482
Notes receivable from mobile home parks (“MHP”), net | ​ |  | 182,647 | ​ |  | 182,694
Other notes receivable, net | ​ |  | 1,413 | ​ |  | 2,764
Other assets - leased mobile homes | ​ | ​ | 4,066 | ​ | ​ | 4,557
ROU assets - operating leases | ​ | ​ | 1,091 | ​ | ​ | 1,321
Other assets | ​ |  | 7,938 | ​ |  | 5,485
Total assets | ​ | $ | 551,985 | ​ | $ | 534,194
Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |
Current liabilities: | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |
Accounts payable | ​ | $ | 3,710 | ​ | $ | 5,091
Accrued liabilities | ​ |  | 11,974 | ​ |  | 13,672
Customer deposits | ​ |  | 2,369 | ​ |  | 1,880
Escrow liability | ​ |  | 13,175 | ​ |  | 11,623
Operating lease obligation | ​ | ​ | 447 | ​ | ​ | 476
Total current liabilities | ​ |  | 31,675 | ​ |  | 32,742
Long‑term liabilities: | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |
Operating lease obligation, less current portion | ​ | ​ | 710 | ​ | ​ | 920
Lines of credit | ​ |  | 142 | ​ |  | —
Deferred income taxes, net | ​ | ​ | 2,206 | ​ | ​ | 2,206
Dealer incentive liability | ​ |  | 4,472 | ​ |  | 4,370
Total liabilities | ​ |  | 39,205 | ​ |  | 40,238
Commitments and contingencies (Note 13) | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |
Stockholders' equity: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Preferred stock, $.001 par value, 10,000,000 shares authorized: no shares issued or outstanding | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | —
Common stock, $.001 par value, 90,000,000 shares authorized; 24,866,342 and 24,865,906 issued and 23,868,727 and 24,158,311 outstanding at June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024, respectively | ​ | ​ | 32 | ​ | ​ | 31
Treasury stock at cost, 997,615 and 707,595 shares at June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024, respectively | ​ | ​ | (16,367) | ​ | ​ | (9,875)
Additional paid-in-capital | ​ | ​ | 182,744 | ​ | ​ | 182,400
Retained earnings | ​ | ​ | 346,371 | ​ | ​ | 321,400
Total stockholders' equity | ​ | ​ | 512,780 | ​ | ​ | 493,956
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity | ​ | $ | 551,985 | ​ | $ | 534,194

​

See accompanying notes to unaudited interim condensed financial statements.

​

2

Table of Contents

LEGACY HOUSING CORPORATION

CONDENSED STATEMENTS OF INCOME

(in thousands, except share and per share data)

(unaudited)

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Three months ended June 30, | ​ | Six months ended June 30,
​ |  | 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | 2024
Net revenue: |  | ​ |  |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ |  |  | ​ | ​
Product sales | ​ | $ | 38,387 | ​ | $ | 31,652 | ​ | $ | 62,677 | ​ | $ | 62,484
Consumer, MHP and dealer loans interest | ​ |  | 10,883 | ​ |  | 9,844 | ​ |  | 21,538 | ​ |  | 20,477
Other revenue | ​ |  | 891 | ​ |  | 999 | ​ |  | 1,616 | ​ |  | 2,777
Total net revenue | ​ |  | 50,161 | ​ |  | 42,495 | ​ |  | 85,831 | ​ |  | 85,738
Operating expenses: | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |
Cost of product sales | ​ |  | 25,941 | ​ | ​ | 21,558 | ​ |  | 43,133 | ​ |  | 42,024
Cost of other sales | ​ | ​ | 628 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,143 | ​ | ​ | —
Selling, general and administrative expenses | ​ |  | 6,638 | ​ | ​ | 5,574 | ​ |  | 12,934 | ​ |  | 11,463
Dealer incentive | ​ |  | 137 | ​ | ​ | (667) | ​ |  | 213 | ​ |  | (529)
Total operating expenses | ​ | ​ | 33,344 | ​ | ​ | 26,465 | ​ | ​ | 57,423 | ​ | ​ | 52,958
Income from operations | ​ |  | 16,817 | ​ |  | 16,030 | ​ |  | 28,408 | ​ |  | 32,780
Other income (expense): | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |
Non‑operating interest income | ​ |  | 499 | ​ | ​ | 986 | ​ |  | 966 | ​ |  | 2,288
Miscellaneous, net | ​ |  | 489 | ​ | ​ | 3,015 | ​ |  | 1,164 | ​ |  | 3,752
Interest expense | ​ |  | (29) | ​ | ​ | (235) | ​ |  | (34) | ​ |  | (511)
Total other income | ​ |  | 959 | ​ |  | 3,766 | ​ |  | 2,096 | ​ |  | 5,529
Income before income tax expense | ​ |  | 17,776 | ​ |  | 19,796 | ​ |  | 30,504 | ​ |  | 38,309
Income tax expense | ​ |  | (3,081) | ​ | ​ | (3,607) | ​ |  | (5,533) | ​ |  | (6,980)
Net income | ​ | $ | 14,695 | ​ | $ | 16,189 | ​ | $ | 24,971 | ​ | $ | 31,329
Weighted average shares outstanding: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Basic | ​ | ​ | 24,050,252 | ​ | ​ | 24,165,320 | ​ | ​ | 24,091,086 | ​ | ​ | 24,279,038
Diluted | ​ | ​ | 24,600,720 | ​ | ​ | 24,780,903 | ​ | ​ | 24,648,705 | ​ | ​ | 24,899,616
Net income per share: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Basic | ​ | $ | 0.61 | ​ | $ | 0.67 | ​ | $ | 1.04 | ​ | $ | 1.29
Diluted | ​ | $ | 0.60 | ​ | $ | 0.65 | ​ | $ | 1.01 | ​ | $ | 1.26

​

See accompanying notes to unaudited interim condensed financial statements.

​

3

Table of Contents

LEGACY HOUSING CORPORATION

​

CONDENSED STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN STOCKHOLDERS’ EQUITY

(in thousands, except share data)

(unaudited)

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | Common Stock | ​ | Treasury | ​ | Additional | ​ | Retained | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | Shares |  | Amount |  | stock |  | paid-in-capital |  | earnings |  | Total
Balances, December 31, 2023 | ​ | 24,843,494 | ​ | $ | 30 | ​ | $ | (4,477) | ​ | $ | 181,424 | ​ | $ | 259,758 | ​ | $ | 436,735
Share based compensation | ​ | 3,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 257 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 257
Proceeds from exercise of stock options | ​ | 6,246 | ​ | ​ | 1 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 99 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 100
Purchase of treasury stock | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (1,871) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (1,871)
Net income | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 15,140 | ​ | ​ | 15,140
Balances, March 31, 2024 | ​ | 24,852,740 | ​ | $ | 31 | ​ | $ | (6,348) | ​ | $ | 181,780 | ​ | $ | 274,898 | ​ | $ | 450,361
Share based compensation | ​ | 7,350 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 174 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 174
Purchase of treasury stock | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (3,505) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (3,505)
Net income | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 16,189 | ​ | ​ | 16,189
Balances, June 30, 2024 | ​ | 24,860,090 | ​ | $ | 31 | ​ | $ | (9,853) | ​ | $ | 181,954 | ​ | $ | 291,087 | ​ | $ | 463,219

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Common Stock | ​ | Treasury | ​ | Additional | ​ | Retained | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | Shares |  | Amount |  | stock |  | paid-in-capital |  | earnings |  | Total
Balances, December 31, 2024 | ​ | 24,865,906 | ​ | $ | 31 | ​ | $ | (9,875) | ​ | $ | 182,400 | ​ | $ | 321,400 | ​ | $ | 493,956
Share based compensation | ​ | 436 | ​ | ​ | 1 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 170 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 171
Purchase of treasury stock | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (675) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (675)
Net income | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 10,276 | ​ | ​ | 10,276
Balances, March 31, 2025 | ​ | 24,866,342 | ​ | $ | 32 | ​ | $ | (10,550) | ​ | $ | 182,570 | ​ | $ | 331,676 | ​ | $ | 503,728
Share based compensation | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 174 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 174
Purchase of treasury stock | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (5,817) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (5,817)
Net income | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 14,695 | ​ | ​ | 14,695
Balances, June 30, 2025 | ​ | 24,866,342 | ​ | $ | 32 | ​ | $ | (16,367) | ​ | $ | 182,744 | ​ | $ | 346,371 | ​ | $ | 512,780

​

See accompanying notes to unaudited interim condensed financial statements.

​

4

Table of Contents

LEGACY HOUSING CORPORATION

CONDENSED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

(unaudited, in thousands)

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Six Months Ended June 30,
​ |  | 2025 |  | 2024
Operating activities: |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |
Net income | ​ | $ | 24,971 | ​ | $ | 31,329
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities: | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  |
Depreciation and amortization expense | ​ |  | 858 | ​ |  | 898
Amortization of deferred revenue | ​ | ​ | (709) | ​ | ​ | (1,078)
Provision for accounts and notes receivable | ​ | ​ | 1,585 | ​ | ​ | 169
Provision for inventories | ​ | ​ | 35 | ​ | ​ | 174
Gain from sale of property | ​ | ​ | (92) | ​ | ​ | —
Gain from sale of assets | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (1,341)
Gain on foreclosure of property | ​ | ​ | (329) | ​ | ​ | —
Non-cash operating lease expense | ​ |  | (9) | ​ |  | (23)
Share based compensation expense | ​ | ​ | 344 | ​ | ​ | 431
Other non cash items | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 34
Changes in operating assets and liabilities: | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  |
Accounts receivable | ​ |  | (500) | ​ |  | 421
Consumer loans activity, net | ​ |  | (12,573) | ​ |  | (4,952)
Notes receivable MHP activity, net | ​ |  | 3,504 | ​ |  | (5,428)
Dealer inventory loan activity, net | ​ | ​ | 20 | ​ | ​ | (183)
Inventories, net | ​ |  | (3,017) | ​ |  | 148
Prepaid expenses and other current assets | ​ |  | 106 | ​ |  | (1,259)
Other assets - leased mobile homes | ​ | ​ | 271 | ​ | ​ | 2,427
Other assets | ​ |  | (2,558) | ​ |  | (1,557)
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities | ​ |  | (3,080) | ​ |  | (5,076)
Right of use activity, net | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 15
Customer deposits | ​ |  | 489 | ​ |  | (1,920)
Escrow liability | ​ | ​ | 1,553 | ​ | ​ | 1,682
Dealer incentive liability | ​ |  | 101 | ​ |  | (646)
Net cash provided by operating activities | ​ |  | 10,970 | ​ |  | 14,265
Investing activities: | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |
Purchases of property, plant and equipment | ​ |  | (3,636) | ​ |  | (2,608)
Proceeds from sale of property | ​ | ​ | 194 | ​ | ​ | 1,573
Issuance of notes receivable | ​ |  | (1,336) | ​ |  | (1,731)
Notes receivable collections | ​ | ​ | 1,574 | ​ | ​ | 4,799
Purchases of loans | ​ | ​ | (113) | ​ | ​ | —
Collections from purchased loans | ​ | ​ | 179 | ​ | ​ | 109
Net cash (used in) provided by investing activities | ​ |  | (3,138) | ​ |  | 2,142
Financing activities: | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |
Proceeds from exercise of stock options | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 100
Purchases of treasury stock | ​ | ​ | (6,492) | ​ | ​ | (5,376)
Proceeds from lines of credit | ​ |  | 2,544 | ​ |  | 30,237
Payments on lines of credit | ​ |  | (2,402) | ​ |  | (42,056)
Net cash used in financing activities | ​ |  | (6,350) | ​ |  | (17,095)
Net increase (decrease) in cash | ​ |  | 1,482 | ​ |  | (688)
Cash at beginning of period | ​ |  | 1,149 | ​ |  | 748
Cash at end of period | ​ | $ | 2,631 | ​ | $ | 60
Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information: | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |
Cash paid for interest | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 680
Cash paid for taxes | ​ | $ | 5,120 | ​ | $ | 9,176
Foreclosure of properties related to other notes receivable | ​ | $ | 2,198 | ​ | $ | —

​

See accompanying notes to unaudited interim condensed financial statements.

​

​

5

Table of Contents

LEGACY HOUSING CORPORATION

NOTES TO CONDENSED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)

(dollars in thousands)

​

1. NATURE OF OPERATIONS

Legacy Housing Corporation (referred herein as ”Legacy”, “we”, “our”, “us”, or the “Company”) was formed on January 1, 2018 as a Delaware corporation through a corporate conversion of Legacy Housing, Ltd. (the “Partnership”), a Texas limited partnership formed in May 2005. Effective December 31, 2019, the Company reincorporated from a Delaware corporation to a Texas corporation. The Company is headquartered in Bedford, Texas.

The Company (1) manufactures and provides for the transport of mobile homes, (2) provides wholesale financing to dealers and mobile home parks, (3) provides retail financing to consumers and (4) is involved in financing and developing new manufactured home communities. The Company manufactures its mobile homes at plants located in Fort Worth, Texas, Commerce, Texas and Eatonton, Georgia. The Company relies on a network of dealers to market and sell its mobile homes. The Company also sells homes directly to consumers, through its own retail stores, and to dealers and mobile home parks.

Basis of Presentation

The accompanying unaudited interim condensed financial statements have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("GAAP") for interim financial information and pursuant to the rules and regulations of the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") as required by Regulation S-X, Rule 8-03. In the opinion of management, the unaudited interim condensed financial statements have been prepared on the same basis as the audited annual financial statements, and include all adjustments, consisting only of normal recurring adjustments, necessary for the fair statement of the Company's financial position for the periods presented. The results for the three and six months ended June 30, 2025 are not necessarily indicative of the results to be expected for the year ending December 31, 2025, or any other period. The accompanying balance sheet as of December 31, 2024 was derived from audited financial statements included in the Company's annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2024 (the “Form 10-K”), filed on March 12, 2025. The accompanying financial statements do not include all of the information and footnotes required by GAAP for annual financial statements. Accordingly, they should be read in conjunction with the audited financial statements and notes thereto included in the Form 10-K.

Use of Estimates

The preparation of our financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions. These estimates and assumptions affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements, as well as the reported amounts of income and expenses during the reporting period. Significant estimates made in connection with the accompanying financial statements primarily relate to the determination and valuation of notes receivable from mobile home parks, consumer loans receivable, other notes receivable, dealer financed receivables, fair value of financial instruments and income taxes. Actual results could differ from these estimates.

Segment

We have determined that we have one operating and reportable segment. We define the segment primarily based on how internally reported financial and operating information is regularly reviewed by our chief operating decision maker (“CODM”) to evaluate financial performance, make decisions and allocate resources. Our CODM is the Chief Executive Officer. The CODM assesses the Company’s operating and financial performance based on consolidated net income, total revenue and return on investment. The measures of profitability and expenses reviewed by the CODM are consistent with the financial statements presented in this filing. The Company determined that it does not have significant segment expenses.

6

Table of Contents

LEGACY HOUSING CORPORATION

NOTES TO CONDENSED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)

(dollars in thousands)

​

Revenue Recognition

Product sales primarily consist of sales of mobile homes to consumers and mobile home parks through various sales channels, which include Direct Sales, Commercial Sales, Inventory Finance Sales, and Retail Store Sales. Direct Sales include homes sold directly to independent retailers or customers that are not financed by the Company and are not sold under an inventory finance arrangement. These types of homes are generally paid for prior to shipment. Commercial Sales include homes sold to mobile home parks under commercial loan programs or paid for upfront. Inventory Finance Sales include sales of homes to independent retailers, or dealers, who then resell the homes to consumers. Retail Store Sales are homes sold through Company-owned retail locations. Inventory Finance Sales and Retail Store Sales of homes may be financed by the Company or a third party, or they may be paid in cash.

Consumer, MHP and dealer loans interest includes interest income from the consumer, MHP and dealer finance loan portfolios. Other revenue consists of contract deposit forfeitures, consignment fees, commercial lease rents, land sales, service fees and other miscellaneous income.

Accounts Receivable

“Accounts receivable, net” includes receivables from direct sales of mobile homes, sales of parts and supplies to customers, inventory finance fees and interest.

Accounts receivable related to inventory finance fees and interest generally are due upon receipt, and all other accounts receivable generally are due within 30 days. Accounts receivable is stated at amounts due from customers net of an allowance for doubtful accounts. Accounts outstanding longer than the contractual payment terms are considered past due. The Company determines the allowance by considering several factors, including the aging of the past due balance, the customer’s payment history, and the Company’s previous loss history. The Company establishes an allowance for doubtful accounts for amounts that are deemed to be uncollectible. At June 30, 2025, December 31, 2024, and December 31, 2023, the allowance for doubtful accounts totaled $866, $578, and $651, respectively. At June 30, 2025, December 31, 2024, and December 31, 2023 accounts receivable, net was $4,197, $3,985, and $4,656, respectively.

Leased Property

The Company offers mobile home park operators the opportunity to lease mobile homes for rent in lieu of purchasing the homes for cash or under a longer-term financing agreement. In this arrangement, the title for the mobile homes remains with the Company, and the lease is accounted for as an operating lease.

Our typical lease agreement is for 96 months or 120 months. It requires the lessee to maintain the home and to return the home to us at the end of the lease in good condition. It provides the lessee with a termination option for a fee, an option to extend the lease, and a purchase option at fair market value.

The leased mobile homes are included in other assets on the Company’s balance sheet, capitalized at manufactured cost and depreciated over a 15 year useful life. Homes returned to the Company upon expiration of the lease or in the event of default are sold by the Company through its standard sales and distribution channels.

7

Table of Contents

LEGACY HOUSING CORPORATION

NOTES TO CONDENSED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)

(dollars in thousands)

​

Future minimum lease income under all operating leases for each of the next five years at June 30, 2025, is as follows:

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​
2025 |  | $ | 549
2026 | ​ |  | 1,098
2027 | ​ |  | 926
2028 | ​ |  | 770
2029 | ​ |  | 495
Thereafter | ​ |  | 232
Total | ​ | $ | 4,070

​

Product Warranties

The Company provides retail home buyers with a one-year warranty from the date of purchase on manufactured inventory. At this time, we do not provide any warranties with respect to tiny houses. Product warranty costs are accrued when the covered homes are sold to customers. Product warranty expense is recognized based on the terms of the product warranty and the related estimated costs. Factors used to determine the warranty liability include the number of homes under warranty and the historical costs incurred in servicing the warranties. The accrued warranty liability is reduced as costs are incurred and the warranty liability balance is included as part of accrued liabilities in the Company’s balance sheet.

The following table summarizes activity within the warranty liability for the three and six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024:

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | Three Months Ended June 30, |  |  | Six Months Ended June 30,
​ | ​ | 2025 |  | 2024 |  | ​ | 2025 |  | 2024
Warranty liability, beginning of period | ​ | $ | 2,033 | ​ | $ | 3,314 | ​ | ​ | $ | 1,950 | ​ | $ | 2,910
Product warranty reserve accrued (released) | ​ |  | 577 | ​ |  | (579) | ​ | ​ |  | 1,153 | ​ |  | 257
Warranty costs incurred | ​ |  | (490) | ​ |  | (381) | ​ | ​ |  | (983) | ​ |  | (813)
Warranty liability, end of period | ​ | $ | 2,120 | ​ | $ | 2,354 | ​ | ​ | $ | 2,120 | ​ | $ | 2,354

​

Share-Based Compensation

The Company accounts for share-based compensation in accordance with the provisions of Accounting Standards Codification (“ASC”) 718, Compensation—Stock Compensation. Share-based compensation expense is recognized based on an award’s estimated grant date fair value in order to recognize compensation cost for those shares expected to vest. The Company has elected to record forfeitures as they occur. Compensation cost is recognized on a straight-line basis over the vesting period of the awards and adjusted as forfeitures occur.

The fair value of each option grant with only service-based conditions is estimated using the Black-Scholes pricing model. The fair value of each restricted stock grant with only service-based conditions is calculated based on the closing price of the Company’s common stock on the grant date.

The fair value of stock option awards on the date of grant is estimated using the Black-Scholes option pricing model, which requires the Company to make certain predictive assumptions. The risk-free interest rate is based on the implied yield of U.S. Treasury zero-coupon securities that correspond to the expected life of the award. The volatility is estimated based on the historical volatility of the Company’s common stock. The expected life of awards granted represents the period of time that the awards are expected to be outstanding based on the “simplified” method, which is allowed for companies that cannot reasonably estimate the expected life of options based on its historical award exercise experience.

8

Table of Contents

LEGACY HOUSING CORPORATION

NOTES TO CONDENSED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)

(dollars in thousands)

​

Pursuant to the Legacy Housing Corporation 2018 Incentive Compensation Plan (the “Plan”), the Company may issue up to 10.0 million equity awards to employees, directors, consultants and nonemployee service providers in the form of stock options, stock, restricted stock and stock appreciation rights. Stock options may be granted with a contractual life of up to ten years. At June 30, 2025, the Company had 8.7 million shares available for grant under the Plan.

As of June 30, 2025, approximately 1,013,000 options were outstanding, 289,000 options were exercisable, and 724,000 options remained nonvested. Unrecognized compensation expense related to these options at June 30, 2025 was $3,890 and is expected to be recognized over 6.7 years. Total share based compensation expense for the three months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024 was $174 and $174, respectively. Total share based compensation expense for the six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024 was $344 and $431, respectively.

The Company does not expect to pay dividends on its common stock.

Fair Value Measurements

The Company accounts for its investments and derivative instruments in accordance with the provisions of Accounting Standards Codification (“ASC”) 820 10, Fair Value Measurement, which among other things provides the framework for measuring fair value. That framework provides a fair value hierarchy that prioritizes the inputs to valuation techniques used to measure fair value. The hierarchy gives the highest priority to unadjusted quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities (Level I measurement) and the lowest priority to unobservable inputs (Level III measurements). The three levels of fair value hierarchy under ASC 820 10, Fair Value Measurement, are as follows:

Level I Quoted prices are available in active markets for identical assets or liabilities that the reporting entity has the ability to access at the measurement date.

Level II Significant observable inputs other than quoted prices in active markets for which inputs to the valuation methodology include: (1) Quoted prices for similar assets or liabilities in active markets; (2) Quoted prices for identical or similar assets or liabilities in inactive markets; (3) Inputs other than quoted prices that are observable; and (4) Inputs that are derived principally from or corroborated by observable market data by correlation or other means. If the asset or liability has a specified (contractual) term, the Level II input must be observable for substantially the full term of the asset or liability.

Level III Significant unobservable inputs that reflect an entity’s own assumptions that market participants would use in pricing the assets or liabilities.

The asset or liability fair value measurement level within the fair value hierarchy is based on the lowest level of any input that is significant to the fair value measurement.

The Company’s financial instruments consist primarily of cash, accounts receivable, consumer loans, MHP Notes, other notes, accounts payable, and lines of credit. The carrying amounts of cash, accounts receivable, and accounts payable approximate their respective fair values because of the short-term maturities or expected settlement dates of these instruments. This is considered a Level I valuation technique.

9

Table of Contents

LEGACY HOUSING CORPORATION

NOTES TO CONDENSED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)

(dollars in thousands)

​

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In December 2022, the FASB issued ASU 2022-06, Reference Rate Reform (Topic 848): Deferral of the Sunset Date of Topic 848. The amendments in this update extend the transition relief period for reference rate reform from December 31, 2022 to December 31, 2024. The amendments in ASU 2022-06 apply to all entities, subject to meeting certain criteria, that have contracts, hedging relationships, and other transactions that reference LIBOR or another reference rate expected to be discontinued because of reference rate reform. ASU 2022-06 was effective upon issuance. The new standard has had no material impact on the Company's financial statements.

In November, 2023 the FASB issued ASU 2023-07, Segment Reporting (Topic 280): Improvements to Reportable Segment Disclosures (“ASU 2023-07”). ASU 2023-07 enhances current and interim annual reportable segment disclosures and requires additional disclosures about significant segment expenses. Public entities with a single reportable segment are required to apply the disclosure requirements in ASU 2023-07, as well as existing segment disclosures and reconciliation requirements in ASC 280 – Segment Reporting on an interim and annual basis. We adopted ASU 2023-07 on a retrospective basis for annual periods starting with our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ending December 31, 2024.

Pronouncements Issued But Not Yet Adopted

In December 2023, the FASB issued Accounting Standard Update 2023-09, Income taxes (Topic 740): Improvements to Income Tax Disclosures which requires entities to disclose disaggregated information about their effective tax rate reconciliation as well as expanded information on income taxes paid by jurisdiction. The disclosure requirements will be applied on a prospective basis, with the option to apply them retrospectively. The standard is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2024, with early adoption permitted. We are currently evaluating the disclosure requirements related to the new standard.

In November 2024, the FASB issued ASU 2024-03, Income Statement Reporting-Comprehensive Income-Expense Disaggregation Disclosures (Subtopic 220-40), Disaggregation of Income Statement Expenses. The standard update improves the disclosures about a public business entity’s expenses by requiring more detailed information about certain types of costs and expenses in the notes to the financial statements. The guidance will be effective for annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2026, and interim reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2027. Early adoption is permitted. The standard updates are to be applied prospectively with the option for retrospective application. We are currently evaluating the impact of disclosure requirements related to the new standard on our financial statements.

​

​

2. REVENUE

Product sales primarily consist of sales of mobile homes to consumers and mobile home parks through various sales channels, which include Direct Sales, Commercial Sales, Inventory Finance Sales, and Retail Store Sales. Direct Sales include homes sold directly to independent retailers or customers that are not financed by the Company and are not sold under an inventory finance arrangement. These types of homes are generally paid for prior to shipment. Commercial Sales include homes sold to mobile home parks under commercial loan programs or paid for upfront. Inventory Finance Sales include sales of homes to independent retailers, or dealers, who then resell the homes to consumers. Retail Store Sales are homes sold through Company-owned retail locations. Inventory Finance Sales and Retail Store Sales of homes may be financed by the Company or a third party, or they may be paid in cash.

Revenue from product sales is recognized when the performance obligation under the terms of a contract with our customer is satisfied, which typically occurs upon delivery and transfer of title of the home, as this depicts when control of the promised good is transferred to our customers.

10

Table of Contents

LEGACY HOUSING CORPORATION

NOTES TO CONDENSED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)

(dollars in thousands)

​

For inventory financed sales, the independent dealer enters into a financing arrangement with the Company and is required to make monthly interest payments. Interest income is recorded separately in the statement of income. For other financed sales by the Company, the individual customer enters into a sales and financing contract and is required to make a down payment. These financed sales contain a significant financing component and any interest income is recorded separately in the statement of income.

Revenue is measured as the amount of consideration expected to be received in exchange for transferring the homes to the customers. Sales and other similar taxes collected concurrently with revenue-producing activities are excluded from revenue.

The Company made an accounting policy election to account for any shipping and handling costs that occur after the transfer of control as a fulfillment cost that is accrued when control is transferred. Warranty obligations associated with the sale of a unit are assurance-type warranties for a period of twelve months that are a guarantee of the home’s intended functionality and, therefore, do not represent a distinct performance obligation within the context of the contract. The Company has elected to use the practical expedient to expense the incremental costs of obtaining a contract if the amortization period of the asset that the Company would have otherwise recognized is one year or less. Contract costs, which include commissions incurred related to the sale of homes, are expensed at the point-in-time when the related revenue is recognized. Warranty costs and contract costs are included in selling, general and administrative expenses in the statements of income. Warranty and contract costs were $490 and $381 for the three months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively. Warranty and contract costs were $983 and $813 for the six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively.

For the three months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, total cost of product sales included $2,477 and $1,340 of costs relating to subcontracted production for commercial sales, transportation and delivery costs, and certain other costs incurred for retail store and commercial sales. For the six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, total cost of product sales included $4,207 and $2,748 of costs relating to subcontracted production for commercial sales, transportation and delivery costs, and certain other costs incurred for retail store and commercial sales.

Other revenue consists of contract deposit forfeitures, consignment fees, commercial lease rents, land sales, service fees and other miscellaneous income. Consignment fees are charged to independent retailers on a monthly basis for homes held by the independent retailers pursuant to a consignment arrangement until the home is sold to an individual customer. Consignment fees are determined as a percentage of the home’s wholesale price to the independent dealer. Revenue recognition for consignment fees is recognized over time using the output method as it provides a faithful depiction of the Company’s performance toward completion of the performance obligation under the contract and the value transferred to the independent retailer for the time the home is held under consignment. Revenue for commercial leases is recognized as earned monthly over a contractual period of 96 or 120 months. Revenue for service fees and miscellaneous income is recognized at a point in time when the performance obligation is satisfied. Land sales revenue is comprised of sales of land (real property) that was acquired as a result of maintaining or furthering our primary business of producing, selling and financing mobile homes.

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2025, there were no mobile home park (“MHP”) customers that accounted for more than 5.0% of our product sales. For the three months ended June 30, 2024, MHP sales to two independent third parties and their affiliates accounted for $2,471 or 7.8% and $2,114 or 6.7% of our product sales. For the six months ended June 30, 2024, MHP sales to two independent third parties and their affiliates accounted for $5,450 or 8.7% and $3,677 or 5.9% of our product sales.

11

Table of Contents

LEGACY HOUSING CORPORATION

NOTES TO CONDENSED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)

(dollars in thousands)

​

Disaggregation of Revenue. The following table summarizes customer contract revenues disaggregated by the source of the revenue for the three and six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024:

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Three months ended | ​ | Six months ended
​ | ​ | June 30, | ​ | June 30,
​ | ​ | 2025 |  | 2024 | ​ | 2025 |  | 2024
Product sales: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Direct sales | ​ | $ | 2,804 | ​ | $ | 3,372 | ​ | $ | 4,293 | ​ | $ | 5,167
Commercial sales | ​ |  | 11,844 | ​ |  | 11,248 | ​ |  | 18,640 | ​ |  | 24,850
Inventory finance sales | ​ | ​ | 14,030 | ​ | ​ | 9,154 | ​ | ​ | 25,161 | ​ | ​ | 17,618
Retail store sales | ​ | ​ | 7,292 | ​ | ​ | 4,441 | ​ | ​ | 10,633 | ​ | ​ | 9,236
Other product sales (1) | ​ |  | 2,417 | ​ |  | 3,437 | ​ |  | 3,950 | ​ |  | 5,613
Total product sales | ​ |  | 38,387 | ​ |  | 31,652 | ​ |  | 62,677 | ​ |  | 62,484
Loan portfolio interest: | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |
Interest - consumer installment notes | ​ |  | 5,936 | ​ |  | 5,155 | ​ |  | 11,590 | ​ |  | 10,255
Interest - MHP notes | ​ |  | 4,208 | ​ |  | 3,987 | ​ |  | 8,431 | ​ |  | 8,595
Interest - dealer finance notes | ​ | ​ | 739 | ​ | ​ | 702 | ​ | ​ | 1,517 | ​ | ​ | 1,627
Total loan portfolio interest | ​ |  | 10,883 | ​ |  | 9,844 | ​ |  | 21,538 | ​ |  | 20,477
Other revenue | ​ |  | 891 | ​ |  | 999 | ​ |  | 1,616 | ​ |  | 2,777
Total net revenue | ​ | $ | 50,161 | ​ | $ | 42,495 | ​ | $ | 85,831 | ​ | $ | 85,738

| (1) | Other product sales revenue from ancillary products and services including parts, freight and other services

3. CONSUMER LOANS RECEIVABLE

Consumer loans receivable result from financing transactions entered into with retail consumers of mobile homes sold through independent retailers and company-owned retail locations. Consumer loans receivable generally consist of the sales price and any additional financing fees, less the buyer’s down payment. Interest income is recognized monthly per the terms of the financing agreements. The average contractual interest rate per loan was approximately 13.1% as of June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024. Consumer loans receivable have maturities that range from 3 to 30 years.

The Company reviews loan applications in an underwriting process which considers credit history, among other things, to evaluate credit risk of the consumer and determines interest rates on approved loans based on consumer credit score, payment ability and down payment amount.

The Company uses payment history to monitor the credit quality of the consumer loans on an ongoing basis.

The Company may also receive escrow payments for property taxes and insurance included in its consumer loan collections. The liabilities associated with these escrow collections totaled $13,175 and $11,623 as of June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024, respectively, and are included in escrow liability in the accompanying balance sheets.

Allowance for Loan Losses—Consumer Loans Receivable

The allowance for loan losses reflects management’s estimate of losses inherent in the consumer loans that may be uncollectible based upon review and evaluation of the consumer loan portfolio as of the date of the balance sheet. An allowance for loan losses is determined after giving consideration to, among other things, the loan characteristics, including the financial condition of borrowers, the value and liquidity of collateral, delinquency and historical loss experience.

12

Table of Contents

LEGACY HOUSING CORPORATION

NOTES TO CONDENSED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)

(dollars in thousands)

​

The allowance for loan losses is comprised of two components: the general reserve and specific reserves. The Company’s calculation of the general reserve considers the historical loan default rates and collateral recovery rates for the last three years and any qualitative factors both internal and external to the Company. Specific reserves are determined based on probable losses on specific classified impaired loans.

The Company’s policy is to place a loan on nonaccrual status when there is a clear indication that the borrower’s cash flow may not be sufficient to meet payments as they become due, which generally is when either principal or interest is past due and remains unpaid for more than 90 days. Management implemented this policy based on an analysis of historical data, current performance of loans and the likelihood of recovery once principal or interest payments became delinquent and were aged more than 90 days. Payments received on nonaccrual loans are accounted for on a cash basis, first to interest and then to principal, as long as the remaining book balance of the asset is deemed to be collectible. The accrual of interest resumes when the past due principal or interest payments are brought within 90 days of being current.

Impaired loans are those loans for which it is probable that the Company will be unable to collect all amounts due in accordance with the original contractual terms of the loan agreement, including scheduled principal and interest payments. Impaired loans, or portions thereof, are charged off when deemed uncollectible. A loan is generally deemed impaired if it is more than 90 days past due on principal or interest, is in bankruptcy proceedings, or is in the process of repossession. A specific reserve is created for impaired loans based on fair value of underlying collateral value, less estimated selling costs. The Company uses various factors to determine the value of the underlying collateral for impaired loans. These factors include: (1) the length of time the unit remained unsold after construction; (2) the amount of time the house was occupied; (3) the cooperation level of the borrowers (for example, loans requiring legal action or extensive field collection efforts may have a reduced value); (4) the physical location of the home; (5) the length of time the borrower has lived in the house without making payments; (6) the size of the home and market conditions; and (7) the experience and expertise of the particular dealer assisting in collection efforts.

Collateral for repossessed loans is acquired through foreclosure or similar proceedings and is recorded at the estimated fair value of the home, less the costs to sell. At repossession, the collateral is recorded at the same amount as the principal balance of the loan. The fair value of the collateral is then computed based on the historical recovery rates of previously charged off loans, the loan is charged off and the loss is charged to the allowance for loan losses. At each reporting period, the fair value of the collateral is adjusted to the lower of the amount recorded at repossession or the estimated sales price less estimated costs to sell, based on current information. Repossessed homes from the consumer loan portfolio totaled $6,384 and $3,931 as of June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024, respectively, and are included in other assets in the accompanying balance sheets.

Consumer loans receivable, net of allowance for loan losses and deferred financing fees, consists of the following:

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | As of June 30, |  | As of December 31, |  | As of December 31,
​ | ​ | 2025 | ​ | 2024 | ​ | 2023
Consumer loans receivable | ​ | $ | 190,084 | ​ | $ | 177,289 | ​ | $ | 159,738
Loan discount and deferred financing fees | ​ |  | (2,522) | ​ |  | (2,490) | ​ |  | (2,473)
Allowance for loan losses | ​ |  | (1,203) | ​ |  | (694) | ​ |  | (765)
Consumer loans receivable, net | ​ | $ | 186,359 | ​ | $ | 174,105 | ​ | $ | 156,500

​

13

Table of Contents

LEGACY HOUSING CORPORATION

NOTES TO CONDENSED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)

(dollars in thousands)

​

The following table presents a detail of the activity in the allowance for loan losses:

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | Three months ended June 30, | ​ | Six Months Ended June 30,
​ | ​ | 2025 |  | 2024 | ​ | 2025 |  | 2024
Allowance for loan losses, beginning of period | ​ | $ | 812 | ​ | $ | 564 | ​ | $ | 694 | ​ | $ | 765
Provision for loan losses | ​ |  | 728 | ​ |  | (154) | ​ |  | 922 | ​ |  | (421)
(Charge offs) recoveries | ​ |  | (337) | ​ |  | 116 | ​ |  | (413) | ​ |  | 182
Allowance for loan losses, end of period | ​ | $ | 1,203 | ​ | $ | 526 | ​ | $ | 1,203 | ​ | $ | 526

​

The following table presents impaired and general reserve for allowance for loan losses:

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | As of June 30, |  | As of December 31,
​ | ​ | 2025 | ​ | 2024
Total consumer loans | ​ | $ | 190,084 | ​ | $ | 177,289
Allowance for loan losses | ​ | $ | 1,203 | ​ | $ | 694
Impaired loans individually evaluated for impairment | ​ | $ | 3,902 | ​ | $ | 3,582
Specific reserve against impaired loans | ​ | $ | 1,059 | ​ | $ | 680
Other loans collectively evaluated for allowance | ​ | $ | 186,182 | ​ | $ | 173,707
General allowance for loan losses | ​ | $ | 144 | ​ | $ | 14

​

A detailed aging of consumer loans receivable that are past due is as follows:

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | As of June 30, |  | ​ |  | As of December 31, |  | ​
​ | ​ | 2025 | ​ | % | ​ | 2024 | ​ | %
Total consumer loans receivable | ​ | $ | 190,084 |  | 100.0 |  | $ | 177,289 |  | 100.0
Past due consumer loans: | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​ |  |  |  |
31 - 60 days past due | ​ | $ | 1,520 |  | 0.8 | ​ | $ | 2,014 |  | 1.1
61 - 90 days past due | ​ |  | 423 |  | 0.2 | ​ |  | 297 |  | 0.2
91 - 120 days past due | ​ |  | 214 |  | 0.1 | ​ |  | 462 |  | 0.3
Greater than 120 days past due | ​ |  | 3,677 |  | 1.9 | ​ |  | 3,120 |  | 1.8
Total past due | ​ | $ | 5,834 |  | 3.0 | ​ | $ | 5,893 |  | 3.4

​

​

We evaluate the credit quality of our consumer loan portfolio based on the aging status of the loan and by payment activity. Loan delinquency reporting generally is based on borrower payment activity relative to the contractual terms of the loan. The following table disaggregates the outstanding principal balance of consumer loans receivable by credit quality indicator based on delinquency status and fiscal year of origination and is presented as of June 30, 2025:

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | Year of Origination
​ | ​ | 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2023 |  | 2022 |  | 2021 |  | Prior |  | Total |  | % of Portfolio
< 30 days past due | ​ | $ | 24,550 | ​ | $ | 33,008 | ​ | $ | 26,259 | ​ | $ | 20,760 | ​ | $ | 17,790 | ​ | $ | 61,883 | ​ | $ | 184,250 | ​ | % | 96.9
30-90 days past due | ​ | ​ | 175 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 794 | ​ | ​ | 183 | ​ | ​ | 228 | ​ | ​ | 563 | ​ | ​ | 1,943 | ​ | ​ | 1.0
> 90 days past due | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 558 | ​ | ​ | 660 | ​ | ​ | 666 | ​ | ​ | 1,041 | ​ | ​ | 966 | ​ | ​ | 3,891 | ​ | ​ | 2.1
Total | ​ | $ | 24,725 | ​ | $ | 33,566 | ​ | $ | 27,713 | ​ | $ | 21,609 | ​ | $ | 19,059 | ​ | $ | 63,412 | ​ | $ | 190,084 | ​ | % | 100.0

​

​

​

​

14

Table of Contents

LEGACY HOUSING CORPORATION

NOTES TO CONDENSED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)

(dollars in thousands)

​

4. NOTES RECEIVABLE FROM MOBILE HOME PARKS

The notes receivable from mobile home parks (“MHP Notes”) relate to mobile homes sold to mobile home parks and financed through notes receivable. The MHP Notes have varying maturity dates and require monthly principal and interest payments. The interest rate on the MHP Notes can be fixed or variable, and the interest rates range from 4.9% to 11.5%. The average interest rate per loan was approximately 7.9% as of June 30, 2025 and 7.8% as of December 31, 2024, with maturities that range from 1 to 10 years. The collateral underlying the MHP Notes are individual mobile homes which can be repossessed and resold. The MHP Notes are generally personally guaranteed by borrowers.

As of June 30, 2025, the Company had concentrations of MHP Notes with three independent third-parties and their respective affiliates that equated to 24.0%, 9.5% and 11.4% of the principal balance outstanding, all of which were secured by the mobile homes. As of December 31, 2024, the Company had concentrations of MHP Notes with three independent third-parties and their respective affiliates that equated to 23.5%, 14.6% and 11.4% of the principal balance outstanding, all of which were secured by the mobile homes.

MHP Notes are stated at amounts due from customers, net of allowance for loan losses. The Company determines the allowance by considering several factors, including the aging of the past due balance, the customer’s payment history, and the Company’s previous loss history. The Company establishes an allowance composed of specific and general reserve amounts. As of June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024, the MHP Notes balance is presented net of unamortized finance fees of $929 and $1,057, respectively. The finance fees are amortized over the life of the MHP Notes.

As of June 30, 2025, there were past due balances of $103 on MHP Notes. As of December 31, 2024, there were past due balances of $17 on the MHP Notes. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, there were no charge offs recorded for MHP Notes. Allowance for loan loss for the MHP Notes was $900 and $654 as of June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024, respectively. As of June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024, there was a minimal impaired balance of MHP Notes. Collateral for repossessed loans is acquired through foreclosure or similar proceedings and is recorded at the estimated fair value of the home, less the costs to sell.

Settlement Agreement

Legacy and numerous entities owned or operated by one individual (the “Makers”) previously entered into several Promissory Notes (the “Notes”) valued at approximately $55 million. In January 2024, the Makers defaulted on, and Legacy accelerated, a portion of the Notes valued at approximately $37 million. The Notes were secured by mobile homes and mobile-home parks located in Texas, Mississippi, and Louisiana, and personally guaranteed by individuals (the “Personal Guarantors”). During 2024, Legacy filed several lawsuits against the Makers and the Personal Guarantors and aggressively pursued the collateral.

On July 27, 2024, Legacy, the Makers, and the Personal Guarantors entered into a Settlement Agreement and Release (the “Agreement”). The parties to the Agreement are Legacy, Legacy’s Executive Chairman, Curtis D. Hodgson (collectively, the “Plaintiffs”), William Rodwell, Cynthia Rodwell, Tony Hartsgrove, Robert T. Hutson II, Yakov Plotnikov, Eric D. Wooten (collectively, the “Individual Defendants”), Cleveland MHC, LLC (“Cleveland”), Country Aire Homes of LA, LLC, Forest Hollow, LLC (“Forest Hollow”), Gulf Stream Homes of LA, LLC, Gulf Stream Homes of MS, LLC, Stellar GS Homes, LLC, SINOP GS Homes, LLC, Gulf Stream Manor Phase 2 Homes, LLC, Iowa Homes, LLC, Southern Pointe Homes, LLC, Southern Pointe Investments, LLC, Southern Pointe Investments II, LLC, Stellar GS Homes LLC, and Country Aire MHP LLC (collectively, the “Entity Defendants”).

As consideration for the mutual releases contained in the Agreement:

| ● | Forest Hollow conveyed clear title, and the undisputed right to possess, all real and personal property located on or at the Forest Hollow Mobile Home Community, 6650 Broad Oak Street, Beaumont, TX 77713 (the “Forest Hollow Mobile Home Community”) to Legacy;

15

Table of Contents

LEGACY HOUSING CORPORATION

NOTES TO CONDENSED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)

(dollars in thousands)

​

| ● | Cleveland conveyed clear title, and the undisputed right to possess, all real and personal property located on or at the Cleveland Mobile Home Community, 110 Old Hwy 49 S. Richland, MS 39218 (the “Cleveland Mobile Home Community”) to Legacy;

| ● | Cleveland and Forest Hollow assigned all intangible assets, including all leases, contracts, and goodwill applicable or related to the real and personal property located on or at the Forest Hollow Mobile Home Community and the Cleveland Mobile Home Community to Legacy;

| ● | The Individual and Entity Defendants irrevocably waived any and all claims related to existing deposits; and

| ● | Legacy refinanced the Entity and Individual Defendants’ remaining debt, pursuant to a new two-year, $48.6 million Promissory Note (the “New Note”). The New Note bears interest at a fixed rate of 7.9%, requires monthly payments of interest only for twenty-four months, and matures in July, 2026.

The New Note is secured by a first priority interest in more than 1,000 mobile homes and two mobile-home parks located in Louisiana, and personal guarantees signed by the Individual Defendants. The New Note is secured by the same Louisiana collateral as the old Notes, while providing additional legal efficiencies. The Individual Defendants have personally guaranteed the New Note to the same extent they personally guaranteed the Entity Defendants’ prior debt.

The Company presents the entire New Note on the accompanying balance sheets under the heading Notes receivable from mobile home parks (“MHP”), and interest income associated with the New Note is presented on the accompanying statement of income under the heading Consumer, MHP and dealer loans interest. Prior to the three months ending September 30, 2024, the Company classified the old Notes as MHP notes and other notes.

The Company sold the Forest Hollow Mobile Home Community in December, 2024. The Company recorded the fair value of the real property from Cleveland on the accompanying balance sheets under the heading Property, plant and equipment, net and the fair value of the personal property from Cleveland on the accompanying balance sheets under the heading Other assets. The Company recorded a gain of $5.4 million in 2024 on the settlement agreement and transactions related to the Cleveland Mobile Home Community and the Forest Hollow Mobile Home Community.

The Company evaluated the recoverability of the New Note as of June 30, 2025 and determined a provision for expected loan losses is not necessary based on the analysis of the fair value of underlying collateral.

Notes receivable from mobile home parks, net of allowance for loan losses and deferred financing fees, consisted of the following at June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024:

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | As of June 30, | ​ | As of December 31, | ​ | As of December 31,
​ | ​ | 2025 | ​ | 2024 | ​ | 2023
Outstanding principal balance | ​ | $ | 204,910 | ​ | $ | 208,175 | ​ | $ | 184,280
Loan discount and deferred financing fees | ​ | ​ | (929) | ​ | ​ | (1,057) | ​ | ​ | (1,565)
Allowance for loan losses | ​ |  | (900) | ​ |  | (654) | ​ |  | (735)
Total | ​ | $ | 203,081 | ​ | $ | 206,464 | ​ | $ | 181,980

​

16

Table of Contents

LEGACY HOUSING CORPORATION

NOTES TO CONDENSED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)

(dollars in thousands)

​

The following table presents a detail of the activity in the allowance for loan losses for the three and six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024:

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Three months ended | ​ | ​ | Six months ended
​ | ​ | June 30, | ​ | ​ | June 30,
​ | ​ | 2025 | ​ | 2024 | ​ | ​ | 2025 | ​ | 2024
Allowance for loan losses, beginning of period | ​ | $ | 776 | ​ | $ | 616 | ​ | ​ | $ | 654 | ​ | $ | 735
Provision for loan losses | ​ | ​ | 124 | ​ | ​ | 95 | ​ | ​ | ​ | 246 | ​ | ​ | (24)
(Charge offs) recoveries | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | —
Allowance for loan losses, end of period | ​ | $ | 900 | ​ | $ | 711 | ​ | ​ | $ | 900 | ​ | $ | 711

​

The following table presents impaired and general reserve for allowance for loan losses at June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024:

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | As of June 30, | ​ | As of December 31,
​ | ​ | 2025 | ​ | 2024
Total MHP loans | ​ | $ | 204,910 | ​ | $ | 208,175
Allowance for loan losses | ​ | ​ | 900 | ​ | ​ | 654
Impaired loans individually evaluated for impairment | ​ | ​ | 410 | ​ | ​ | —
Specific reserve against impaired loans | ​ | ​ | 29 | ​ | ​ | —
Other loans collectively evaluated for allowance | ​ |  | 204,500 | ​ |  | 208,175
General allowance for loan losses | ​ | ​ | 871 | ​ | ​ | 654

​

We evaluate the credit quality of our MHP portfolio based on the aging status of the loan and by payment activity. Loan delinquency reporting is generally based upon borrower payment activity relative to the contractual terms of the loan. The following table disaggregates the outstanding principal balance of MHP receivable by credit quality indicator based on delinquency status and fiscal year of origination and is presented as of June 30, 2025:

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | Year of Origination
​ | ​ | 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2023 |  | 2022 |  | 2021 |  | Prior |  | Total |  | % of Portfolio
< 30 days past due | ​ | $ | 18,047 | ​ | $ | 87,714 | ​ | $ | 37,135 | ​ | $ | 30,338 | ​ | $ | 17,101 | ​ | $ | 13,698 | ​ | $ | 204,033 | ​ | % | 99.6
30-90 days past due | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 467 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 467 | ​ | ​ | 0.2
> 90 days past due | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 410 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 410 | ​ | ​ | 0.2
Total | ​ | $ | 18,047 | ​ | $ | 88,124 | ​ | $ | 37,135 | ​ | $ | 30,805 | ​ | $ | 17,101 | ​ | $ | 13,698 | ​ | $ | 204,910 | ​ | % | 100.0

​

​

5. OTHER NOTES RECEIVABLE

Other notes receivable relate to notes issued to mobile home park owners and dealers and are not directly tied to the sale of mobile homes. These other notes have varying maturity dates and generally require monthly principal and interest payments. They are collateralized by mortgages on real estate, mobile homes that we have financed for which the borrower uses as offices, as well as vehicles. These notes typically are personally guaranteed by the borrowers. The interest rates on the other notes generally are fixed and range from 5.00% to 17.50%. The Company reserves for estimated losses on the other notes based on current economic conditions that may affect the borrower’s ability to pay, the borrower’s financial strength, and historical loss experience.

17

Table of Contents

LEGACY HOUSING CORPORATION

NOTES TO CONDENSED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)

(dollars in thousands)

​

As of June 30, 2025, the Company had concentrations of other notes receivable with three independent third-parties and their respective affiliates that equated to 40.0%, 27.0% and 7.9% of the principal balance outstanding, all of which were secured by the mobile homes. As of December 31, 2024, the Company had concentrations of other notes receivable with three independent third-parties and their respective affiliates that equated to 33.7%, 22.7% and 10.5% of the principal balance outstanding, all of which were secured by the mobile homes.

As of June 30, 2025, there were past due balances of $1,704 on other notes. As of December 31, 2024, there were past due balances of $1,357 on other notes.

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, there were no charge offs recorded for other notes. Allowance for loan loss for the other notes was $432 and $364 as of June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024, respectively. As of June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024, the impaired balance of other notes was $210 and $141, respectively. Collateral for repossessed loans is acquired through foreclosure or similar proceedings and is recorded at the estimated fair value of the home, less the costs to sell.

Note 4, Notes Receivable from Mobile Home Parks, in these Notes to Condensed Financial Statements (Unaudited) for the quarter ended June 30, 2025 provides details regarding a settlement agreement related to prior notes receivable. Prior to the three months ending September 30, 2024, the Company recorded the old Notes described in Note 4 in MHP notes and other notes. The New Note is recorded in MHP notes only.

Other notes receivable, net of allowance for loan losses and deferred financing fees, consisted of the following at June 30, 2025, December 31, 2024 and December 31, 2023:

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | As of June 30, |  | As of December 31, |  | As of December 31,
​ | ​ | 2025 | ​ | 2024 | ​ | 2023
Outstanding principal balance | ​ | $ | 12,988 | ​ | $ | 15,412 | ​ | $ | 35,353
Loan discount and deferred financing fees | ​ | ​ | (60) | ​ | ​ | (132) | ​ | ​ | (527)
Allowance for loan losses | ​ |  | (432) | ​ |  | (364) | ​ |  | (236)
Total | ​ | $ | 12,496 | ​ | $ | 14,916 | ​ | $ | 34,590

​

​

The following table presents a detail of the activity in the allowance for loan losses for the three and six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024:

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Three months ended | ​ | Six months ended
​ | ​ | June 30, | ​ | June 30,
​ | ​ | 2025 | ​ | 2024 | ​ | 2025 | ​ | 2024
Allowance for loan losses, beginning of period | ​ | $ | 468 | ​ | $ | 176 | ​ | $ | 364 | ​ | $ | 236
Provision for loan losses | ​ | ​ | (36) | ​ | ​ | 35 | ​ | ​ | 68 | ​ | ​ | (25)
(Charge offs) recoveries | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | —
Allowance for loan losses, end of period | ​ | $ | 432 | ​ | $ | 211 | ​ | $ | 432 | ​ | $ | 211

​

18

Table of Contents

LEGACY HOUSING CORPORATION

NOTES TO CONDENSED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)

(dollars in thousands)

​

The following table presents impaired and general reserve for allowance for loan losses at June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024:

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | As of June 30, | ​ | As of December 31,
​ | ​ | 2025 | ​ | 2024
Total Other notes receivable | ​ | $ | 12,988 | ​ | $ | 15,412
Allowance for loan losses | ​ | ​ | 432 | ​ | ​ | 364
Impaired loans individually evaluated for impairment | ​ | ​ | 2,349 | ​ | ​ | 2,038
Specific reserve against impaired loans | ​ | ​ | 210 | ​ | ​ | 141
Other notes receivable collectively evaluated for allowance | ​ |  | 10,639 | ​ |  | 13,374
General allowance for loan losses | ​ | ​ | 222 | ​ | ​ | 223

​

We evaluate the credit quality of our Other notes receivable portfolio based on the aging status of the loan and by payment activity. Loan delinquency reporting generally is based on borrower payment activity relative to the contractual terms of the loan. The following table disaggregates the outstanding principal balance of Other notes receivable by credit quality indicator based on delinquency status and fiscal year of origination and is presented as of June 30, 2025:

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Year of Origination
​ | ​ | 2025 | ​ | 2024 | ​ | 2023 | ​ | 2022 | ​ | 2021 | ​ | Prior | ​ | Total | ​ | % of Portfolio
< 30 days past due | ​ | $ | 896 | ​ | $ | 9,229 | ​ | $ | 486 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 29 | ​ | $ | 10,640 | ​ | % | 81.9
30-90 days past due | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 567 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 567 | ​ | ​ | 4.4
> 90 days past due | ​ | ​ | 919 | ​ | ​ | 699 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 163 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,781 | ​ | ​ | 13.7
Total | ​ | $ | 1,815 | ​ | $ | 9,928 | ​ | $ | 1,053 | ​ | $ | — | ​ | $ | 163 | ​ | $ | 29 | ​ | $ | 12,988 | ​ | % | 100.0

​

​

6. DEALER FINANCED RECEIVABLES

Dealer finance receivable are receivables for loans that we make to independent retailers, or dealers, for the purchase of mobile homes so that dealers can then market them for sale to consumers. The loans are part of our inventory finance program. The terms of the financing typically include a three year term, a monthly interest payment, an annual curtailment payment and require the retailer to pay the principal amount of the loan to the Company upon the earlier of the sale of the home by the retailer to its customer or the end of the term.

Dealer financed notes receivable, net of allowance for loan losses, consisted of the following at June 30, 2025, December 31, 2024 and December 31, 2023:

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | As of June 30, | ​ | As of December 31, | ​ | As of December 31,
​ | ​ | 2025 | ​ | 2024 | ​ | 2023
Outstanding principal balance | ​ | $ | 32,759 | ​ | $ | 32,779 | ​ | $ | 32,980
Allowance for loan losses | ​ |  | (295) | ​ |  | (194) | ​ |  | (442)
Total | ​ | $ | 32,464 | ​ | $ | 32,585 | ​ | $ | 32,538

​

19

Table of Contents

LEGACY HOUSING CORPORATION

NOTES TO CONDENSED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)

(dollars in thousands)

​

The following table presents a detail of the activity in the allowance for loan losses for the three and six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024:

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Three months ended | ​ | Six months ended
​ | ​ | June 30, | ​ | June 30,
​ | ​ | 2025 | ​ | 2024 | ​ | 2025 | ​ | 2024
Allowance for loan losses, beginning of period | ​ | $ | 200 | ​ | $ | 166 | ​ | $ | 194 | ​ | $ | 442
Provision for loan losses | ​ | ​ | 95 | ​ | ​ | 9 | ​ | ​ | 101 | ​ | ​ | (267)
(Charge offs) recoveries | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | —
Allowance for loan losses, end of period | ​ | $ | 295 | ​ | $ | 175 | ​ | $ | 295 | ​ | $ | 175

​

The allowance for loan losses reflects management’s estimate of losses inherent in the dealer loans that may be uncollectible based on review and evaluation of the dealer loan portfolio as of the date of the balance sheet. An allowance for loan losses is determined after considering, among other things, the loan characteristics, the financial condition of the dealer and the value and liquidity of collateral.

7. INVENTORIES, NET

Inventories, net consisted of the following at June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024:

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | As of June 30, |  | As of December 31,
​ | ​ | 2025 | ​ | 2024
Raw materials | ​ | $ | 13,914 | ​ | $ | 13,172
Work in progress | ​ |  | 410 | ​ |  | 478
Finished goods, net | ​ | ​ | 26,198 | ​ | ​ | 23,888
Total | ​ | $ | 40,522 | ​ | $ | 37,538

​

Finished goods includes an allowance of $722 and $688 as of June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024, respectively.

​

8. PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT

Property, plant and equipment consisted of the following at June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024:

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | As of June 30, |  | As of December 31,
​ | ​ | 2025 | ​ | 2024
Land | ​ | $ | 19,537 | ​ | $ | 17,025
Buildings and leasehold improvements | ​ |  | 13,399 | ​ |  | 13,353
Construction in Progress | ​ | ​ | 23,103 | ​ | ​ | 19,719
Vehicles | ​ |  | 1,594 | ​ |  | 1,594
Machinery and equipment | ​ |  | 7,244 | ​ |  | 7,160
Furniture and fixtures | ​ |  | 338 | ​ |  | 338
Total | ​ |  | 65,215 | ​ |  | 59,189
Less accumulated depreciation | ​ |  | (12,203) | ​ |  | (11,604)
Total property, plant and equipment | ​ | $ | 53,012 | ​ | $ | 47,585

​

Depreciation expense was $391 and $454 for the three months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively, and includes depreciation expense for leased mobile homes. Depreciation expense also includes $164 and $167 as a component of cost of product sales for the three months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively.

20

Table of Contents

LEGACY HOUSING CORPORATION

NOTES TO CONDENSED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)

(dollars in thousands)

​

9. OTHER ASSETS

Other assets consisted of the following at June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024:

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | As of June 30, |  | As of December 31,
​ | ​ | 2025 | ​ | 2024
Prepaid rent | ​ | $ | 356 | ​ | $ | 356
Repossessed homes | ​ |  | 7,582 | ​ |  | 5,129
Total | ​ | $ | 7,938 | ​ | $ | 5,485

​

Repossessed homes balance as of June 30, 2025 includes $6,384 for homes repossessed from the consumer loan portfolio and $1,198 for homes repossessed from the MHP loan portfolio. Repossessed homes balance as of December 31, 2024 includes $3,931 for homes repossessed from the consumer loan portfolio and $1,198 for homes repossessed from the MHP loan portfolio.

​

10. ACCRUED LIABILITIES

Accrued liabilities consisted of the following at June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024:

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | As of June 30, |  | As of December 31,
​ | ​ | 2025 | ​ | 2024
Warranty reserve | ​ | $ | 2,120 | ​ | $ | 1,950
Litigation reserve | ​ |  | 468 | ​ |  | 328
Payroll | ​ | ​ | 1,708 | ​ | ​ | 1,544
Portfolio taxes and title | ​ |  | 1,488 | ​ |  | 1,246
Property tax | ​ | ​ | 684 | ​ | ​ | 1,145
Dealer rebates | ​ | ​ | 960 | ​ | ​ | 1,012
Sales tax | ​ |  | 277 | ​ |  | 216
Federal and state income taxes | ​ |  | 641 | ​ |  | 3,295
Other | ​ |  | 3,628 | ​ |  | 2,936
Total accrued liabilities | ​ | $ | 11,974 | ​ | $ | 13,672

​

​

11. LINES OF CREDIT

On July 28, 2023, the Company entered into a new Credit Agreement (the “Revolver”), by and among the Company as borrower, the financial institutions from time to time party thereto, as lenders, and Prosperity Bank as administrative agent. Subsequently, the Company repaid in full the balance due on its prior line of credit with Capital One, N.A. and all commitments under this prior line of credit were terminated. The Revolver provides for a four-year senior secured revolving credit facility with an initial commitment of $50,000 and an additional $25,000 commitment under an accordion feature. The Revolver is secured by the Company’s consumer loans receivables. At the Company's option, borrowings will bear interest at a per annum rate equal to, (i) Term Secured Overnight Financing Rate (“SOFR”) plus an applicable margin of 2.5% or 2.75% based upon the Company's average quarterly borrowings under the Revolver or (ii) a base rate plus an applicable margin of 2.5% or 2.75% based upon the Company's average quarterly borrowings under the Revolver. The Company paid certain arrangement fees and other fees in connection with the Revolver of approximately $271, which were capitalized as unamortized debt issuance costs and included within lines of credit balance in the accompanying balance sheets and are amortized to interest expense over the life of the Revolver. The Revolver matures July 28, 2027.

21

Table of Contents

LEGACY HOUSING CORPORATION

NOTES TO CONDENSED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)

(dollars in thousands)

​

For the three months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, interest expense under the Revolver was $3 and $235, respectively. For the six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, interest expense under the Revolver was $3 and $511, respectively. The outstanding balance of the Revolver as of June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024 was $142 and $0, respectively. The interest rate in effect as of June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024 for the Revolver was 6.76% and 7.61%, respectively. The amount of available credit under the Revolver was $49,858 and $50,000 as of June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024, respectively. The Revolver requires the Company to comply with certain financial and non-financial covenants. As of June 30, 2025, the Company was in compliance with all financial covenants, including that it maintain a maximum leverage ratio of no more than 1.00 to 1.00 and a minimum fixed charge coverage ratio of no less than 1.75 to 1.00.

​

12. INCOME TAXES

The provision for income tax expense for the three and six months ended June 30, 2025 was $3,081 and $5,533 respectively. The effective tax rate for the three and six months ended June 30, 2025 was 17.3% and 18.1%, respectively. These rates differ from the federal statutory rate of 21% primarily due to a federal tax credit for the sale of energy efficient homes under the Internal Revenue Code §45L and to a $3.4 million federal tax credit purchased by the Company at a discount in this second quarter and applied to the current year, both partially offset by state income taxes. The provision for income tax expense for the three and six months ended June 30, 2024 was $3,607 and $6,980 respectively. The effective tax rate for the three and six months ended June 30, 2024 was 18.2% This rate differs from the federal statutory rate of 21% primarily due to a federal tax credit for the sale of energy efficient homes under the Internal Revenue Code §45L, partially offset by state income taxes. The §45L tax credit was initially established under the Federal Energy Policy Act of 2005 and ends June 30, 2026 pursuant to the One Big Beautiful Bill Act of 2025.

​

13. COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES

As of January 1, 2020, the Company instituted a self-insured health benefits plan with a stop-loss policy, which provides medical benefits to employees electing coverage under the plan. The Company estimates and records costs for incurred but not reported medical claims and claim development. This reserve is based on historical experience and other assumptions, some of which are subjective. The Company will adjust its self-insured medical benefits reserve based on actual experience, estimated costs and changes to assumptions. As of June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024, the Company accrued a $878 and $861 liability for incurred but not reported claims, respectively. These accrued amounts are included in accrued liabilities on the accompanying balance sheets.

The Company is contingently liable under terms of repurchase agreements with financial institutions providing inventory financing for independent retailers of its products. These arrangements, which are customary in the industry, provide for the repurchase of products sold to retailers in the event of default by the retailer. The Company’s obligation under these repurchase agreements ceases upon the purchase of the home by the retail customer. The Company believes that risk of loss is mitigated due to the resale value of the repurchased homes and the fact that the agreements are spread over many retailers. The maximum amount for which the Company was liable under such agreements approximated $512 and $805 at June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024, respectively, without reduction for the resale value of the homes. The Company considers its obligations on current contracts to be immaterial and accordingly has not recorded any reserve for repurchase commitment as of June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024.

Leases. The Company leases facilities under operating leases that typically have 10 year terms. These leases usually offer the Company a right of first refusal that affords the Company the option to purchase the leased premises under certain terms in the event the landlord attempts to sell the leased premises to a third party. Rent expense for the three months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024 was $136 and $161, respectively. Rent expense for the six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024 was $284 and $320, respectively. The Company also subleases properties to third parties, ranging from 3-year to 11-year terms with various renewal options. Rental income from the subleased properties for the three months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024 was approximately $22 and $60, respectively. Rental income from the subleased properties for the six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024 was approximately $43 and $114, respectively.

22

Table of Contents

LEGACY HOUSING CORPORATION

NOTES TO CONDENSED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)

(dollars in thousands)

​

Legal Matters

The Company is party to certain legal proceedings that arise in the ordinary course and are incidental to its business. Certain of the claims pending against the Company in these proceedings allege, among other things, breach of contract and warranty, product liability and personal injury. The Company has determined that it is probable that it has some liability related to the claims. The Company has included legal reserves of $468 and $328 as of June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024, respectively, in accrued liabilities on the accompanying balance sheets. Although litigation is inherently uncertain, based on past experience and the information currently available, management does not believe that the currently pending and threatened litigation or claims will have a material adverse effect on the Company’s financial position, liquidity or results of operations. However, future events or circumstances currently unknown to management will determine whether the resolution of pending or threatened litigation or claims will ultimately have a material effect on the Company’s financial position, liquidity or results of operations in any future reporting periods.

14. FAIR VALUE MEASUREMENTS

The following table shows the estimated fair market value and book value of our consumer loan portfolio, MHP notes and other notes, net of allowances, loan discount fees and deferred financing fees, as of June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024:

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | As of June 30, | ​ | As of December 31,
​ | ​ | 2025 | ​ | 2024
Consumer loan portfolio, fair value | ​ | $ | 174,427 | ​ | $ | 164,755
Consumer loan portfolio, book value | ​ |  | 186,360 | ​ |  | 174,105
Fixed rate MHP Notes, fair value | ​ | ​ | 192,819 | ​ |  | 199,651
Fixed rate MHP Notes, book value | ​ | ​ | 197,154 | ​ |  | 203,388
Variable rate MHP Notes, book value | ​ | ​ | 2,987 | ​ | ​ | 3,075
Fixed rate other notes, fair value | ​ | ​ | 12,386 | ​ |  | 14,730
Fixed rate other notes, book value | ​ | ​ | 12,517 | ​ |  | 14,916
Variable rate other notes, book value | ​ | ​ | 565 | ​ |  | —

​

Part of the MHP Notes, part of the other notes receivable, and our line of credit have variable interest rates that reflect market rates, and their fair value approximates their carrying value. This is considered a Level II valuation technique. The Company also assessed the fair value of the consumer loans receivable, the fixed rate MHP Notes and the portion of other notes receivable with fixed rates based on the discounted value of the remaining principal and interest cash flows. This is considered a Level III valuation technique.

​

​

23

Table of Contents

LEGACY HOUSING CORPORATION

NOTES TO CONDENSED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)

(dollars in thousands)

​

15. EARNINGS PER SHARE

Basic earnings per common share (“EPS”) is computed based on the weighted-average number of common shares outstanding during the reporting period. Basic weighted average common shares outstanding do not include shares of restricted stock that have not yet vested, although such shares are included as outstanding shares in the Company’s balance sheets. Diluted EPS is based on the weighted-average number of common shares outstanding plus the number of additional shares that would have been outstanding had the dilutive common shares been issued. The following table reconciles the numerators and denominators used in the computations of both basic and diluted EPS.

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Three months ended | ​ | Six months ended
​ | ​ | June 30, | ​ | June 30,
​ |  | 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | 2024
Numerator: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Net income (in 000's) | ​ | $ | 14,695 | ​ | $ | 16,189 | ​ | $ | 24,971 | ​ | $ | 31,329
Denominator: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Basic weighted-average common shares outstanding | ​ | ​ | 24,050,252 | ​ | ​ | 24,165,320 | ​ | ​ | 24,091,086 | ​ | ​ | 24,279,038
Effect of dilutive securities: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Restricted stock | ​ | ​ | 301 | ​ | ​ | 366 | ​ | ​ | 337 | ​ | ​ | 279
Stock options | ​ | ​ | 550,167 | ​ | ​ | 615,217 | ​ | ​ | 557,282 | ​ | ​ | 620,299
Diluted weighted-average common shares outstanding | ​ | ​ | 24,600,720 | ​ | ​ | 24,780,903 | ​ | ​ | 24,648,705 | ​ | ​ | 24,899,616
Earnings per share | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Basic | ​ | $ | 0.61 | ​ | $ | 0.67 | ​ | $ | 1.04 | ​ | $ | 1.29
Diluted | ​ | $ | 0.60 | ​ | $ | 0.65 | ​ | $ | 1.01 | ​ | $ | 1.26

​

In November 2022, our Board of Directors approved a share repurchase program to authorize the repurchase of up to $10.0 million of the Company’s common stock. On August 6, 2024, our Board of Directors authorized the repurchase of an additional $10.0 million of the Company’s common stock under the share repurchase program. We repurchased 262,530 shares of common stock for $5,398 in the open market during the year ended December 31, 2024. We repurchased 29,385 shares of common stock for $675 in the open market during the three months ended March 31, 2025. We repurchased 260,635 shares of common stock for $5,817 in the open market during the three months ended June 30, 2025. As of June 30, 2025, we had a remaining authorization of approximately $8,110.

​

24

Table of Contents

LEGACY HOUSING CORPORATION

NOTES TO CONDENSED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)

(dollars in thousands)

​

16. RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

Bell Mobile Homes (“Bell”), a retailer owned by one of the Company’s significant stockholders, purchases manufactured homes from the Company. Accounts receivable balances due from Bell were $6 and $115 as of June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024, respectively. Accounts payable balances due to Bell were $53 and $58 as of June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024, respectively. Home sales to Bell were $1,162 and $1,312 for the three months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively. Home sales to Bell were $1,547 and $2,431 for the six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively.

Shipley Bros., Ltd. and Crazy Red’s Mobile Homes (together, “Shipley”), retailers owned by one of the Company’s significant shareholders, purchase manufactured homes from the Company. Accounts receivable balances due from Shipley were $46 and $78 as of June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024, respectively. Accounts payable balances due to Shipley were $38 and $22 as of June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024, respectively. Home sales to Shipley were $805 and $1,361 for the three months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively. Home sales to Shipley were $1,197 and $1,660 for the six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively.

​

​

17. SUBSEQUENT EVENTS

In connection with the preparation of these interim financial statements, we evaluated subsequent events after the balance sheet date of June 30, 2025 and through the date of this filing and determined that no events occurred that would require adjustments or disclosures in the interim financial statements.

​

​

​

25

Table of Contents

Item 2. Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.

The following discussion should be read in conjunction with the financial statements and accompanying notes and the information contained in other sections of this Form 10-Q. It contains forward looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties, and is based on the beliefs of our management, as well as assumptions made by, and information currently available to, our management. Our actual results could differ materially from those anticipated by our management in these forward looking statements as a result of various factors, including those discussed in this Form 10-Q and in our Registration Statement on Form S-1, particularly under the heading “Risk Factors.” Dollar amounts are in thousands unless otherwise noted.

Overview

We build, sell and finance manufactured homes and “tiny houses” that are distributed through a network of independent retailers and company-owned stores and are sold directly to manufactured housing communities. We are one of the largest producers of manufactured homes in the United States. With current operations focused primarily in the southern United States, we offer our customers an array of quality homes ranging in size from approximately 395 to 2,667 square feet consisting of 1 to 5 bedrooms, with 1 to 31/2 bathrooms. Our homes range in price, at retail, from approximately $33 to $180. For the three months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024 we sold 697 and 578 home sections (which are entire homes or single floors that are combined to create complete homes), respectively. For the six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024 we sold 1,124 and 1,223 home sections respectively.

The Company has one reportable segment. All of our activities are interrelated, and each activity is dependent and assessed based on how each of the activities of the Company supports the others. For example, the sale of manufactured homes includes coordinating or providing transportation for dealers. We also provide financing options for customers to facilitate home sales. Accordingly, all significant operating and strategic decisions by the chief operating decision maker, the Chief Executive Officer, are based upon analyses of our company as one operating segment.

We believe our company is one of the most vertically integrated in the manufactured housing industry, allowing us to offer a complete solution to our customers. We manufacture custom-made homes using quality materials, distribute those homes through our expansive network of independent retailers and company-owned distribution locations and provide tailored financing solutions for our customers. Our homes are constructed in the United States at one of our three manufacturing facilities in accordance with the construction and safety standards of the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (“HUD”). Our factories employ high-volume production techniques that allow us to produce up to, on average, approximately 70 home sections, or 60 fully-completed homes depending on product mix, in total per week. We use quality materials and operate our own component manufacturing facilities for many of the items used in the construction of our homes. Each home can be configured according to a variety of floor plans and equipped with features such as fireplaces, central air conditioning and state-of-the-art kitchens.

Our homes are marketed under our premier “Legacy” brand name and currently are sold primarily across 15 states through a large network of independent retail locations, 13 company-owned retail locations and through direct sales to owners of manufactured home communities. Our 13 company-owned retail locations, including 12 Heritage Housing stores and one Tiny House Outlet stores exclusively sell our homes.

For the six months ended June 30, 2025, approximately 58% of our manufactured homes were sold in Texas, followed by 10% in Georgia, 7% in Oklahoma, 4% in Tennessee and 3% in Alabama. For the six months ended June 30, 2024, approximately 49% of our manufactured homes were sold in Texas, followed by 12% in North Carolina, 9% in Georgia, 7% in Oklahoma and 4% in Michigan.

We offer three types of financing solutions to our customers. We provide inventory financing for our independent retailers who purchase homes from us and then sell them to consumers. We provide consumer financing for our products which are sold to end-users through both independent and company-owned retail locations. We also provide financing solutions to manufactured housing community owners that buy our products for use in their manufactured housing communities. Our ability to offer competitive financing options at our retail locations provides us with several competitive advantages and allows us to capture sales which may not have otherwise occurred without our ability to offer consumer financing.

26

Table of Contents

Factors Affecting Our Performance

We believe that the growth of our business and our future success depend on various opportunities, challenges, trends and other factors, including the following:

| ● | We have acquired several properties in our market area for the purpose of developing manufactured housing communities and subdivisions. As of June 30, 2025, these properties include the following (dollars in thousands):

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Location |  | Description | ​ | Date of Acquisition |  | Land |  | Improvements |  | Total
Bastrop County, Texas |  | 368 Acres |  | April 2018 | ​ | $ | 4,215 | ​ | $ | 19,908 | ​ | $ | 24,123
Bexar County, Texas |  | 69 Acres |  | November 2018 | ​ |  | 842 | ​ |  | 138 | ​ |  | 980
Horseshoe Bay, Texas | ​ | 39 Acres |  | Various 2018-2019 | ​ |  | 1,222 | ​ |  | 2,311 | ​ |  | 3,533
Johnson County, Texas | ​ | 91.5 Acres |  | July 2019 | ​ |  | 449 | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | 449
Venus, Texas | ​ | 50 Acres |  | August 2019 | ​ |  | 422 | ​ |  | 52 | ​ |  | 474
Wise County, Texas | ​ | 81.5 Acres | ​ | September 2020 | ​ | ​ | 889 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 889
Bexar County, Texas | ​ | 233 Acres | ​ | February 2021 | ​ | ​ | 1,550 | ​ | ​ | 546 | ​ | ​ | 2,096
Richland, Mississippi (1) | ​ | 22 Acres | ​ | February, 2024 | ​ | ​ | 1,141 | ​ | ​ | 148 | ​ | ​ | 1,289
Bonham, Texas | ​ | 109 Acres | ​ | December, 2024 | ​ | ​ | 1,533 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,533
Balch Springs, Texas | ​ | 6 Acres | ​ | December, 2024 | ​ | ​ | 1,117 | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | 1,117
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | $ | 13,380 | ​ | $ | 23,103 | ​ | $ | 36,483

​

(1) | Land and improvement values do not include the value of Company owned homes located in this community

| ● | We also may provide financing solutions to certain manufactured housing community-owner customers in a manner that includes developing new sites for products in or near urban locations where there is a shortage of sites to place our products. These solutions are structured to give us an attractive return on investment when coupled with the gross margin we expect to make on products specifically targeted for sale to these new manufactured housing communities.

| ● | Inflation rates have been high in the U.S. Our ability to maintain gross margins can be adversely impacted by sudden increases in specific costs, such as the increases in material and labor. In addition, measures used to combat inflation, such as increases in interest rates, could also have an impact on the ability of home buyers to obtain affordable financing. We continue to explore opportunities to minimize the impact of inflation on our future profitability.

| ● | Finally, our financial performance may be impacted by our ability to fulfill current orders for our manufactured homes from dealers and customers. Our Georgia manufacturing facility has space available and with additional investment can add capacity to increase the number of homes that can be manufactured. In order to continue to grow, we must be able to properly estimate future volumes when making commitments regarding the level of business that we will seek and accept, the mix of products that we intend to manufacture, the timing of production schedules and the levels and utilization of inventory, equipment and personnel. We actively review organic and inorganic opportunities to add production capacity in attractive regions to meet future demand.

​

27

Table of Contents

Results of Operations

The following discussion should be read in conjunction with the information set forth in the financial statements and the accompanying notes appearing elsewhere in this Form 10-Q.

​

Comparison of Three Months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024 (in thousands)

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Three months ended | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  |
​ | ​ | June 30, | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | 2025 |  | 2024 |  | $ change |  | % change |
Net revenue: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Product sales | ​ | $ | 38,387 | ​ | $ | 31,652 | ​ | $ | 6,735 |  | 21.3 | %
Consumer, MHP and dealer loans interest | ​ |  | 10,883 | ​ |  | 9,844 | ​ |  | 1,039 |  | 10.6 | %
Other | ​ |  | 891 | ​ |  | 999 | ​ |  | (108) |  | (10.8) | %
Total net revenue | ​ |  | 50,161 | ​ |  | 42,495 | ​ |  | 7,666 |  | 18.0 | %
Operating expenses: | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​
Cost of product sales | ​ |  | 25,941 | ​ |  | 21,558 | ​ |  | 4,383 |  | 20.3 | %
Cost of other sales | ​ | ​ | 628 | ​ |  | — | ​ | ​ | 628 | ​ | N/A | %
Selling, general administrative expenses | ​ |  | 6,638 | ​ |  | 5,574 | ​ |  | 1,064 |  | 19.1 | %
Dealer incentive | ​ |  | 137 | ​ |  | (667) | ​ |  | 804 |  | (120.5) | %
Total operating expenses | ​ | ​ | 33,344 | ​ | ​ | 26,465 | ​ | ​ | 6,879 | ​ | 26.0 | %
Income from operations | ​ |  | 16,817 | ​ |  | 16,030 | ​ |  | 787 |  | 4.9 | %
Other income (expense) | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​
Non‑operating interest income | ​ |  | 499 | ​ |  | 986 | ​ |  | (487) |  | (49.4) | %
Miscellaneous, net | ​ |  | 489 | ​ |  | 3,015 | ​ |  | (2,526) |  | (83.8) | %
Interest expense | ​ |  | (29) | ​ |  | (235) | ​ |  | 206 |  | (87.7) | %
Total other income (expense) | ​ |  | 959 | ​ |  | 3,766 | ​ |  | (2,807) |  | (74.5) | %
Income before income tax expense | ​ |  | 17,776 | ​ |  | 19,796 | ​ |  | (2,020) |  | (10.2) | %
Income tax expense | ​ |  | (3,081) | ​ |  | (3,607) | ​ |  | 526 |  | (14.6) | %
Net income | ​ | $ | 14,695 | ​ | $ | 16,189 | ​ | $ | (1,494) |  | (9.2) | %

​

Product sales primarily consist of direct sales, commercial sales, inventory finance sales and retail store sales. Product sales increased $6.7 million, or 21.3%, during the three months ended June 30, 2025 as compared to the same period in 2024. This increase was driven by an increase in unit volumes shipped, primarily in inventory finance sales, retail sales and mobile home park sales categories.

Net revenue attributable to our factory-built housing consisted of the following during the three months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024:

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | Three months ended | ​ | ​ | ​ |  |  |
​ | ​ | June 30, | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | (in thousands) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ |
​ |  | 2025 |  | 2024 |  | $ Change |  | % Change |
Net revenue: |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  |  | ​
Product Sales | ​ | $ | 38,387 | ​ | $ | 31,652 | ​ | $ | 6,735 |  | 21.3 | %
Total units sold | ​ |  | 564 | ​ |  | 514 | ​ |  | 50 |  | 9.7 | %
Net revenue per unit sold | ​ | $ | 68.1 | ​ | $ | 61.6 | ​ | $ | 6.5 |  | 10.5 | %

​

For the three months ended June 30, 2025, our net revenue per product sold increased by 10.5% as compared to the same period in 2024. The increase is primarily due to an increase in units sold to consumers, which are sold at higher retail prices. We had increases in inventory finance sales, retail sales and commercial sales, partially offset by decreases in direct sales and other product sales Inventory finance sales increased $4.9 million, or 53.3% during the three months ended June 30, 2025 as compared to the same period in 2024. Retail sales increased $2.9 million, or 64.2% during the three months ended June 30, 2025 as compared to the same period in 2024. Commercial sales increased $0.6 million, or 5.3% during the three months ended June 30, 2025 as compared to the same period in 2024. Direct sales decreased $0.6 million, or 16.9% during the three months ended June 30, 2025 as compared to the same period in 2024. Other product

28

Table of Contents

sales decreased $1.0 million, or 29.7% during the three months ended June 30, 2025 as compared to the same period in 2024. Our revenue increased primarily due to a higher volume of shipments and an increase in inventory finance sales and retail sales.

Consumer, MHP and dealer loans interest income increased $1.0 million, or 10.6% during the three months ended June 30, 2025 as compared to the same period in 2024. Between June 30, 2025 and June 30, 2024 our consumer loan portfolio increased by $24.6 million, our MHP loan portfolio increased by $20.3 million, and our dealer finance notes decreased by $0.5 million.

Other revenue primarily consists of contract deposit forfeitures, consignment fees, commercial lease rents, land sales, service fees and other miscellaneous income and decreased $0.1 million, or 10.8%, during the three months ended June 30, 2025 as compared to the same period in 2024. This decrease was primarily due to a $0.2 million decrease in forfeited deposits partially offset by a net $0.1 million increase in other miscellaneous revenue.

The cost of product sales increased $4.4 million, or 20.3%, during the three months ended June 30, 2025 as compared to the same period in 2024. The increase in costs is primarily related to the increase in units sold. The cost of other sales was $0.6 million during the three months ended June 30, 2025.

Selling, general and administrative expenses increased $1.1 million, or 19.1%, during the three months ended June 30, 2025 as compared to the same period in 2024. We had a $1.1 million increase in warranty expense, $0.5 million increase in repossessed home expense, a $0.2 million increase in bad debt expense, a $0.1 million increase in loan loss provision offset by a $0.6 million decrease in legal expense, $0.1 million decrease in property tax and a net $0.1 million decrease in other miscellaneous expense.

Other income (expense) decreased $2.8 million, or 74.5%, during the three months ended June 30, 2025 as compared to the same period in 2024. We had a (i) decrease of $0.5 million in Non-operating interest income reflecting a lower balance of other notes receivable, (ii) a $2.5 million decrease in miscellaneous income primarily due to land sales and a reversal of accrued liabilities during the three months ended June 30, 2024 that did not occur during the three months ended June 30, 2025, and (iii) a decrease of $0.2 million in interest expense.

Income tax decreased $0.5 million during the three months ended June 30, 2025 as compared to the same period in 2024. The effective tax rate for the three months ended June 30, 2025 was 17.3% and differs from the federal statutory rate of 21% primarily due to a federal tax credit for energy efficient construction and a federal tax credit purchased by the Company in this second quarter, both partially offset by state income taxes. The effective tax rate for the three months ended June 30, 2024 was 18.2% and differs from the federal statutory rate of 21% primarily due to a federal tax credit for energy efficient construction, partially offset by state income taxes.

29

Table of Contents

Comparison of Six Months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024 (in thousands)

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Six months ended | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  |
​ | ​ | June 30, | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | 2025 |  | 2024 |  | $ change |  | % change |
Net revenue: | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Product sales | ​ | $ | 62,677 | ​ | $ | 62,484 | ​ | $ | 193 |  | 0.3 | %
Consumer, MHP and dealer loans interest | ​ |  | 21,538 | ​ |  | 20,477 | ​ |  | 1,061 |  | 5.2 | %
Other revenue | ​ |  | 1,616 | ​ |  | 2,777 | ​ |  | (1,161) |  | (41.8) | %
Total net revenue | ​ |  | 85,831 | ​ |  | 85,738 | ​ |  | 93 |  | 0.1 | %
Operating expenses: | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​
Cost of product sales | ​ |  | 43,133 | ​ |  | 42,024 | ​ |  | 1,109 |  | 2.6 | %
Cost of other sales | ​ | ​ | 1,143 | ​ |  | — | ​ |  | 1,143 |  | N/A | %
Selling, general administrative expenses | ​ |  | 12,934 | ​ |  | 11,463 | ​ |  | 1,471 |  | 12.8 | %
Dealer incentive | ​ |  | 213 | ​ |  | (529) | ​ |  | 742 |  | (140.3) | %
Total operating expenses | ​ | ​ | 57,423 | ​ | ​ | 52,958 | ​ | ​ | 4,465 | ​ | 8.4 | %
Income from operations | ​ |  | 28,408 | ​ |  | 32,780 | ​ |  | (4,372) |  | (13.3) | %
Other income (expense) | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  |  |  | ​
Non‑operating interest income | ​ |  | 966 | ​ |  | 2,288 | ​ |  | (1,322) |  | (57.8) | %
Miscellaneous, net | ​ |  | 1,164 | ​ |  | 3,752 | ​ |  | (2,588) |  | (69.0) | %
Interest expense | ​ |  | (34) | ​ |  | (511) | ​ |  | 477 |  | (93.3) | %
Total other income | ​ |  | 2,096 | ​ |  | 5,529 | ​ |  | (3,433) |  | (62.1) | %
Income before income tax expense | ​ |  | 30,504 | ​ |  | 38,309 | ​ |  | (7,805) |  | (20.4) | %
Income tax expense | ​ |  | (5,533) | ​ |  | (6,980) | ​ |  | 1,447 |  | (20.7) | %
Net income | ​ | $ | 24,971 | ​ | $ | 31,329 | ​ | $ | (6,358) |  | (20.3) | %

​

Product sales primarily consist of direct sales, commercial sales, inventory finance sales and retail store sales. Product sales increased $0.2 million, or 0.3%, during the six months ended June 30, 2025 as compared to the same period in 2024. This increase was driven by a $7.5 million increase in inventory finance sales and a $1.4 million increase in retail sales, offset by a decrease of $6.2 million in mobile home park sales, a $0.9 million decrease in direct sales, and a $1.6 million decrease in other product sales.

Net revenue attributable to our factory-built housing consisted of the following during the six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024:

​

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | Six Months Ended | ​ | ​ | ​ |  |  |
​ | ​ | June 30, | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ($ in thousands) | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ |
​ |  | 2025 |  | 2024 |  | $ Change |  | % Change |
Net revenue: |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  | ​ |  |  |  | ​
Product Sales | ​ | $ | 62,677 | ​ | $ | 62,484 | ​ | $ | 193 |  | 0.3 | %
Total units sold | ​ |  | 914 | ​ |  | 1,061 | ​ |  | (147) |  | (13.9) | %
Net revenue per unit sold | ​ | $ | 68.6 | ​ | $ | 58.9 | ​ | $ | 9.7 |  | 16.4 | %

​

For the six months ended June 30, 2025, our net revenue per product sold increased by 16.4% as compared to the same period in 2024. The increase is primarily due to a decrease in units sold to mobile home parks, which are sold at wholesale prices, and an increase in units sold to consumers, which are sold at higher retail prices. We had increases in inventory finance sales and retail sales, partially offset by decreases in commercial sales, direct sales, and other product sales. Inventory finance sales increased $7.5 million, or 42.8% during the six months ended June 30, 2025 as compared to the same period in 2024. Retail sales increased $1.4 million, or 15.1% during the six months ended June 30, 2025 as compared to the same period in 2024. Commercial sales decreased $6.2 million, or 25.0% during the six months ended June 30, 2025 as compared to the same period in 2024. Direct sales decreased $0.9 million, or 16.9% during the six months ended June 30, 2025 as compared to the same period in 2024. Other product sales decreased $1.7 million, or 29.6% during the six months ended June 30, 2025 as compared to the same period in 2024.

30

Table of Contents

Consumer, MHP and dealer loans interest income increased $1.1 million, or 5.2%, during the six months ended June 30, 2025 as compared to the same period in 2024. Between June 30, 2025 and June 30, 2024 our consumer loan portfolio increased by $24.6 million, our MHP loan portfolio increased by $20.3 million, and our dealer finance notes decreased by $0.5 million.

Other revenue primarily consists of contract deposit forfeitures, consignment fees, commercial lease rents, land sales, service fees and other miscellaneous income and decreased $1.2 million, or 41.8%, during the six months ended June 30, 2025 as compared to the same period in 2024. This decrease was primarily due to a $1.3 million decrease in forfeited deposits and a $0.2 million decrease in service sales partially offset by a $0.3 million increase in portfolio fees and service revenue.

The cost of product sales increased $1.1 million, or 2.6%, during the six months ended June 30, 2025 as compared to the same period in 2024. The increase in costs is primarily related to moderate increases in material and labor costs. The cost of other sales was $1.1 million during the six months ended June 30, 2025.

Selling, general and administrative expenses increased $1.5 million, or 12.8%, during the six months ended June 30, 2025 as compared to the same period in 2024. We had a $0.7 million increase in warranty expense, a $0.6 million increase in loan loss provision and a $0.6 million increase repossessed home expense, a $0.2 million increase in bad debt expense offset by a $0.3 million decrease in payroll and related expense, a $0.2 million decrease in professional fees and a net $0.1 million decrease in other miscellaneous expense.

Other income (expense) decreased $3.4 million, or 62.1%, during the six months ended June 30, 2025 as compared to the same period in 2024. We had (i) a decrease of $1.3 million in Non-operating interest income reflecting a lower balance of other notes receivable, (ii) a $2.5 million decrease in miscellaneous income primarily due to land sales and a reversal of accrued liabilities during the six months ended June 30, 2024 that did not occur during the six months ended June 30, 2025, and (iii) a decrease of $0.4 million in interest expense.

Income tax decreased $1.4 million during the six months ended June 30, 2025 as compared to the same period in 2024. The effective tax rate for the six months ended June 30, 2025 was 18.1% and differs from the federal statutory rate of 21% primarily due to a federal tax credit for energy efficient construction and a federal tax credit purchased by the Company in this second quarter, both partially offset by state income taxes. The effective tax rate for the six months ended June 30, 2024 was 18.2% and differs from the federal statutory rate of 21% primarily due to a federal tax credit for energy efficient construction, partially offset by state income taxes.

​

31

Table of Contents

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Liquidity

We believe that cash flow from operations and cash at June 30, 2025, and availability on our lines of credit will be sufficient to fund our operations and provide for growth for the next 12 to 18 months and into the foreseeable future. On July 28, 2023, we terminated our credit agreement with Capital One, N.A. and entered into a new credit agreement with Prosperity Bank that expanded and extended our credit availability (see Lines of Credit, below).

​

Cash

We maintain cash balances in bank accounts that may, at times, exceed federally insured limits. We have not incurred any losses from such accounts, and management considers the risk of loss to be minimal. As of June 30, 2025, we had approximately $2.6 million in cash, compared to $1.1 million as of December 31, 2024. We consider all cash and highly liquid investments with an original maturity of three months or less to be cash equivalents.

​

Cash Flow Activities

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | Six Months Ended
​ | ​ | June 30,
​ | ​ | (in thousands)
​ |  | 2025 |  | 2024
​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Net cash provided by operating activities | ​ | $ | 10,970 | ​ | $ | 14,265
Net cash (used in) provided by investing activities | ​ | $ | (3,138) | ​ | $ | 2,142
Net cash used in financing activities | ​ | $ | (6,350) | ​ | $ | (17,095)
Net change in cash | ​ | $ | 1,482 | ​ | $ | (688)
Cash at beginning of period | ​ | $ | 1,149 | ​ | $ | 748
Cash at end of period | ​ | $ | 2,631 | ​ | $ | 60

​

Comparison of Cash Flow Activities from June 30, 2025 to June 30, 2024

Net cash provided by operating activities was $11.0 million during the six months ended June 30, 2025, compared to net cash of $14.3 million provided by operating activities during the six months ended June 30, 2024. This change was predominantly the result of decreased net income, increased consumer loan originations net of collections and change in inventories, partially offset by decreased MHP loan originations net of collections, and change in other assets – leased mobile homes.

Net cash used in investing activities of $3.1 million during the six months ended June 30, 2025 was primarily attributable to $3.6 million used in improvements and development of property, plant and equipment and $1.3 million used to issue notes to third parties for the development of manufactured housing parks, offset by $1.6 million of collections of loans we made to third parties for development of manufactured housing parks and $0.2 million in proceeds from the sale of property. Net cash provided by investing activities of $2.1 million during the six months ended June 30, 2024 was primarily attributable to $4.8 million of collections of loans we made to third parties for development of manufactured housing parks and $1.6 million in proceeds from the sale of property, offset by $2.6 million used in improvements and development of property, plant and equipment and $1.7 million used to issue notes to third parties for the development of manufactured housing parks.

Net cash used in financing activities of $6.3 million during the six months ended June 30, 2025 was attributable $6.5 million of stock repurchases offset by net uses of $0.2 million on our lines of credit. Net cash used in financing activities of $17.1 million during the six months ended June 30, 2024 was attributable to net payments of $11.8 million on our lines of credit, $5.4 million of stock repurchases and $0.1 million received from the exercise of stock options.

32

Table of Contents

In November 2022, our Board of Directors approved a share repurchase program to authorize the repurchase of up to $10.0 million of the Company’s common stock. On August 6, 2024, our Board of Directors authorized the repurchase of an additional $10.0 million of the Company’s common stock under the share repurchase program. We repurchased 262,530 shares of common stock for $5,398 in the open market during the year ended December 31, 2024. We repurchased 29,385 shares of common stock for $675 in the open market during the three months ended March 31, 2025. We repurchased 260,635 shares of common stock for $5,817 in the open market during the three months ended June 30, 2025. As of June 30, 2025, we had a remaining authorization of approximately $8,110.

Lines of Credit

On July 28, 2023, the Company entered into a new Credit Agreement (the “Revolver”), by and among the Company as borrower, the financial institutions from time to time party thereto, as lenders, and Prosperity Bank as administrative agent. Subsequently, the Company repaid in full the balance due on its prior line of credit with Capital One, N.A. and all commitments under this prior line of credit were terminated. The Revolver provides for a four-year senior secured revolving credit facility with an initial commitment of $50,000 and an additional $25,000 commitment under an accordion feature. The Revolver is secured by the Company’s consumer loans receivables. At the Company's option, borrowings will bear interest at a per annum rate equal to, (i) Term Secured Overnight Financing Rate (“SOFR”) plus an applicable margin of 2.5% or 2.75% based upon the Company's average quarterly borrowings under the Revolver or (ii) a base rate plus an applicable margin of 2.5% or 2.75% based upon the Company's average quarterly borrowings under the Revolver. The Company paid certain arrangement fees and other fees in connection with the Revolver of approximately $271, which were capitalized as unamortized debt issuance costs and included within lines of credit balance in the accompanying balance sheets and are amortized to interest expense over the life of the Revolver. The Revolver matures July 28, 2027.

For the three months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, interest expense under the Revolver was $3 and $235, respectively. For the six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, interest expense under the Revolver was $3 and $511, respectively. The outstanding balance of the Revolver as of June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024 was $142 and $0, respectively. The interest rate in effect as of June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024 for the Revolver was 6.76% and 7.61%, respectively. The amount of available credit under the Revolver was $49,858 and $50,000 as of June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024, respectively. The Revolver requires the Company to comply with certain financial and non-financial covenants. As of June 30, 2025, the Company was in compliance with all financial covenants, including that it maintain a maximum leverage ratio of no more than 1.00 to 1.00 and a minimum fixed charge coverage ratio of no less than 1.75 to 1.00.

​

33

Table of Contents

Contractual Obligations

The following table is a summary of contractual cash obligations as of June 30, 2025:

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
​ |  | Payments Due by Period (in thousands)
​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ |  | ​ |  | ​ |  | ​
Contractual Obligations |  | Total |  | 2025 |  | 2026 - 2027 |  | 2028 - 2029 |  | After 2029
Lines of credit | ​ | $ | 142 |  | — |  | 142 |  | — |  | —
Operating lease obligations | ​ | $ | 1,165 |  | 244 |  | 776 |  | 145 |  | —

​

Off Balance Sheet Arrangements

We did not have any off-balance sheet arrangements that are reasonably likely to have a current or future effect on our financial condition, net sales, results of operations, liquidity or capital expenditures. However, we do have repurchase agreements with financial institutions providing inventory financing for independent retailers of our products. Under these agreements, we have agreed to repurchase homes at declining prices over the term of the agreement. Our obligation under these repurchase agreements ceases upon the purchase of the home by the retail customer. The maximum amount of our contingent obligations under such repurchase agreements was approximately $512 and $805 as of June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024, respectively, without reduction for the resale value of the homes. We may be required to honor contingent repurchase obligations in the future and may incur additional expense as a consequence of these repurchase agreements. We consider our obligations on current contracts to be immaterial and accordingly we have not recorded any reserve for repurchase commitment as of June 30, 2025.

Critical Accounting Estimates

Critical accounting estimates are those that we believe are both significant and require us to make difficult, subjective or complex judgments, often because we need to estimate the effect of inherently uncertain matters. We base our estimates and judgments on historical experiences and various other factors that we believe to be appropriate under the circumstances. Actual results may differ from these estimates, and we might obtain different estimates if we used different assumptions or conditions. Our critical accounting estimates are identified and described in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2024.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

For information regarding recent accounting pronouncements, see Note 1 – Nature of Operations, Recent Accounting Pronouncements to our June 30, 2025 Condensed Financial Statements, included in Part I, Item 1, Financial Statements (Unaudited), of this Quarterly Report.

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk.

Not applicable.

Item 4. Controls and Procedures.

Disclosure Controls and Procedures

We are subject to the periodic reporting requirements of the Exchange Act which requires designing disclosure controls and procedures to provide reasonable assurance that information we disclose in reports we file or submit under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized, and reported within the time periods specified in the rules and forms of the SEC. Disclosure controls and procedures include, without limitation, controls and procedures designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by us in the reports that we file or submit under the Exchange Act is accumulated and communicated to our management, including our principal executive officer and principal financial officer, as appropriate, to allow for timely decisions regarding required disclosures.

34

Table of Contents

Our management, with the participation of our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, has evaluated the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Exchange Act), as of the end of the period covered by this Quarterly Report. Based on the evaluation of our disclosure controls and procedures as of June 30, 2025, our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer have concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures were not effective as of such date due to material weaknesses in internal control over financial reporting.

In light of the conclusion that our disclosure controls and procedures are considered ineffective as of June 30, 2025, we have applied procedures and processes as necessary to ensure the reliability of our financial reporting in regard to this quarterly report. Accordingly, the Company believes, based on its knowledge, that: (i) this quarterly report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report; and (ii) the financial statements, and other financial information included in this quarterly report, fairly present in all material respects our financial condition, results of operations and cash flows as of and for the periods presented in this quarterly report.

Material Weaknesses in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

As previously disclosed in our Annual report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC for the year ended December 31, 2024 we identified material weaknesses in our internal control over financial reporting during the preparation of our financial statements. Under standards established by the PCAOB, a material weakness is a deficiency or combination of deficiencies in internal control over financial reporting, such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of annual or interim financial statements will not be prevented or detected and corrected on a timely basis.

The material weaknesses in financial reporting as of June 30, 2025 are summarized as follows:

| ● | We determined that we have not sufficiently designed, implemented, monitored or tested control activities, and we have not adequately maintained documentation or performed reviews and approvals of certain of these control activities;

| ● | We determined that we do not have sufficient qualified accounting personnel to support the preparation of financial statements that comply with U.S. GAAP and SEC reporting requirements; and

| ● | We determined that we have not sufficiently designed, implemented or maintained information technology general controls over in-scope business processes and financial reporting systems.

Changes in Internal Control over Financial Reporting

There were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting identified in management’s evaluation pursuant to Rules 13a-15(d) or 15d-15(d) of the Exchange Act during the first quarter of fiscal 2025 that materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

Limitations on Effectiveness of Controls and Procedures

Our management, including our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, does not expect that our disclosure controls and procedures, or our internal controls, will prevent all errors and all fraud. A control system, no matter how well conceived and operated, can provide only reasonable, not absolute, assurance that the objectives of the control system are met. Further, the design of a control system must reflect the fact that there are resource constraints, and the benefits of controls must be considered relative to their costs. Because of the inherent limitations in all control systems, no evaluation of controls can provide absolute assurance that all control issues and instances of fraud, if any, within the Company have been detected. These inherent limitations include the realities that judgments in decision making can be faulty, and that breakdowns can occur because of simple errors, mistakes or fraud. Additionally, controls can be circumvented by individuals or groups of persons or by an unauthorized override of the controls. Accordingly, because of the inherent limitations in our control system, misstatements in our public reports due to error or fraud may occur and not be detected.

35

Table of Contents

​

PART II - OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1. Legal Proceedings.

See Note 13 - Commitments and Contingencies in our June 30, 2025 Condensed Financial Statements, included in Part I, Item 1, Financial Statements (Unaudited), of this Quarterly Report.

Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds.

Repurchases of Equity Securities

The following table sets forth information regarding repurchases of our common shares on the open market during the three months ended June 30, 2025:

​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​ | ​
Period | ​ | Total number of shares purchased | ​ | Average price paid per share | ​ | Total number of shares purchased as part of publicly announced plans or program (1) | ​ | Approximate dollar value of shares that may yet be purchased under the plans or programs (in thousands)
April 1-30, 2025 | ​ | 11,466 | ​ | $ | 22.71 | ​ | 11,466 | ​ | $ | 13,667
May 1-31, 2025 | ​ | 83,446 | ​ | ​ | 22.39 | ​ | 83,446 | ​ | ​ | 11,794
June 1-30, 2025 | ​ | 165,723 | ​ | ​ | 22.19 | ​ | 165,723 | ​ | ​ | 8,110

| (1) | The Company repurchased common stock pursuant to a publicly announced program in November, 2022 to repurchase up to $10 million of common stock. In August, 2024, the Board of Directors authorized the repurchase of an additional $10 million of common stock. The repurchase program is in effect until October 31, 2025.

​

Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities.

None

Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures.

None

Item 5. Other Information

Rule 10b5-1 Trading Plans

During the three months ended June 30, 2025, no officers or directors adopted, modified, or terminated trading plans intended to satisfy the affirmative defense conditions of Rule 10b5-1(c) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.

36

Table of Contents

Item 6. Exhibits.

​ ​ ​ ​ ​ | ​ | ​
Exhibit No. | ​ | Description
​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​
EXHIBIT 31.1 * | - | Rule 13a—14(a) / 15d—14(a) Certifications — Chief Executive Officer.
​ | ​ | ​
EXHIBIT 31.2 * | - | Rule 13a—14(a) / 15d—14(a) Certifications — Chief Financial Officer.
​ | ​ | ​
EXHIBIT 32.1 * | - | Section 1350 Certification.
​ | ​ | ​
EXHIBIT 32.2 * | - | Section 1350 Certification.
​ | ​ | ​
EXHIBIT 101.INS * | - | XBRL Instance Document.
​ | ​ | ​
EXHIBIT 101.SCH * | - | Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document.
​ | ​ | ​
EXHIBIT 101.CAL * | - | Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document.
​ | ​ | ​
EXHIBIT 101.DEF * | - | Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document.
​ | ​ | ​
EXHIBIT 101.LAB * | - | Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document.
​ | ​ | ​
EXHIBIT 101.PRE * | - | Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document.
​ | ​ | ​
104 | ​ | Cover Page Interactive Data File (formatted as Inline XBRL and contained in Exhibit 101)

​

* Filed herewith

​

37

Table of Contents

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

​ | LEGACY HOUSING CORPORATION
​ | ​
​ | ​
​ | ​
Date: August 7, 2025 | By: | /s/ R. DUNCAN BATES
​ | ​ | R. Duncan Bates
​ | ​ | President and Chief Executive Officer
​ | ​ | ​
Date: August 7, 2025 | By: | /s/ JEFFREY FIEDELMAN
​ | ​ | Jeffrey Fiedelman
​ | ​ | Chief Financial Officer
​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​
​ | ​ | ​

​

​

​

38